

REPUBLIC OF KENYA GOVERMENT OF BUSIA COUNTY



DEPARTMENT OF WATER, IRRIGATION, ENVIRONMENT NATURAL RESOURCES, CLIMATE CHANGE & ENERGY

DIRECTORATE OF ENERGY

PROPOSED SUPPLY, INSTALLATION & COMMISSIONING OF SOLAR MASSLIGHT AT KEKAALET MARKET CENTER – ANG'URAI SOUTH WARD.

TENDER NUMBER: BSA/CG/WIENRCCE/71/2024/2025

NEGOTIATION NUMBER: 1663398

OCTOBER 2024

COUNTY DIRECTOR	COUNTY CHIEF OFFICER
	0001,11 011121 0111011
DIRECTORATE OF ENERGY	DEPARTMENT OF WATER, IRRIGATION, ENVIRONMENT, NATURAL RESOURCES,
COUNTY GOVERNMENT OF BUSIA	CLIMATE CHANGE & ENERGY
P.O. BOX 392 – 50400	COUNTY GOVERNMENT OF BUSIA
1.0. BOA 392 – 30400	COUNTY GOVERNMENT OF BUSIA
BUSIA	P.O. BOX 392 – 50400
	BUSIA

Table of Contents

PART I - TI	ENDERING PROCEDURES	4
SECTION	1 - INSTRUCTIONS TO TENDERERS AND DATA SHEET	5
	ION 1(A): INSTRUCTIONS TO TENDERERS (ITT)	5
A	General Provisions	
1.	Scope of Tender	
2.	Fraud and Corruption	
3.	Eligible Tenderers	
4.	Eligible Goods, Equipment, and Services	
5.	Tenderer's Responsibilities	8
В.	CONTENTS OF TENDER DOCUMENTS	
6.	Sections of Tender Document	
7.	Site Visit	
8.	Pre-Tender Meeting	
9.	Clarification and amendments of Tender Documents	
10.	Amendment of Tendering Document	
C.	PREPARATION OF TENDERS	
11.	Cost of Tendering	
12.	Language of Tender	
13. 14.	Documents Comprising the Tender	11
14. 15.	Alternative Tenders	
15. 16.	Tender Prices and Discounts	
10. 17.	Currencies of Tender and Payment	
18.	Documents Comprising the Technical Proposal	
16. 19.	Documents Establishing the Eligibility and Qualifications of the Tenderer	
20.	Period of Validity of Tenders	12 12
20. 21.	Tender Security	
22.	Format and Signing of Tender	
D.	Submission and Opening of Tenders	
23.	Sealing and Marking of Tenders	
24.	Deadline for Submission of Tenders	16
25.	Late Tenders	
26.	Withdrawal, Substitution and Modification of Tenders	
27.	Tender Opening	
E.	EVALUATION AND COMPARISON OF TENDERS	17
28.	Confidentiality	
29.	Clarification of Tenders	
30.	Deviations, Reservations, and Omissions	
31.	Determination of Responsiveness	
32.	Non-material non-conformities	
33.	Arithmetical Errors	18
34.	Currency provisions	18
35.	Margin of Preference and Reservations	
36.	Nominated Subcontractors	19
37.	Evaluation of Tenders	19
38.	Comparison of Tenders	20
39.	Abnormally Low Tenders	
40.	Abnormally High Tenders	
41.	Unbalanced and/or Front-Loaded Tenders	20
42.	Qualifications of the Tenderer	21
43.	Best Evaluated Tender	
44.	Procuring Entity's Right to Accept Any Tender, and to Reject Any or All Tenders	21
F.	AWARD OF CONTRACT	22

45.	Award Criteria	22	
46.	46. Notice of Intention to enter into a Contract		
47.	Standstill Period	22	
48.	Debriefing by the Procuring Entity		
49.			
50.	Signing of Contract	23	
51.	Appointment of Adjudicator		
52.	Performance Security		
53.	Publication of Procurement Contract		
54.	Procurement Related Complaints and Administrative Review		
SEC	TION 2 - TENDER DATA SHEET (TDS)	25	
SEC	TION 3 - EVALUATION AND QUALIFICATION CRITERIA	28	
QUA	ALIFICATION FORMS		
1.	FORM EQU: EQUIPMENT	33	
3.	FORM PER-2:	35	
4.2			
4.3	FORM FIN – 3.1:	39	
OTH	IER FORMS	41	
A.	TENDERER'S ELIGIBILITY- CONFIDENTIALBUSINESS QUESTIONNAI	RE44	
B. (CERTIFICATE OF INDEPENDENT TENDER DETERMINATION	47	
В.	SELF-DECLARATION FORMS		
PART II -	WORK REQUIREMENTS	52	
SE	CTION 4 - GENERAL SPECIFICATIONS OF MATERIALS AND WORKS	53	
4.1 (SENERAL	53	
4.2 S	TANDARD OF MATERIALS	53	
4.3 V	VORKMANSHIP	54	
4.4	SHOP DRAWINGS	55	
4.5	RECORD DRAWINGS	55	
4.6	REGULATIONS AND STANDARDS	55	
4.7	SETTING OUT WORK	55	
4.8	TESTS	56	
4.8			
	CTION 5 - BILLS OF QUANTITIES		
	······································		
	- CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT AND CONTRACT FORMS		
SEC	TION 6 - GENERAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT	59	
	neral		
SFC'	ΓΙΟΝ 7 - SPECIAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT	73	
DLC			



SECTION 1 - INSTRUCTIONS TO TENDERERS AND DATA SHEET SECTION 1(A): INSTRUCTIONS TO TENDERERS (ITT)

A General Provisions

1. Scope of Tender

1.1 The Procuring Entity as defined in the Appendix to Conditions of Contract invites tenders for Works Contract as described in the tender documents. The name, identification, and number of lots (contracts) of this Tender Document are specified in the TDS.

2. Fraud and Corruption

- 2.1 The Procuring Entity requires compliance with the provisions of the Public Procurement and Asset Disposal Act, 2015, Section 62 "Declaration not to engage in corruption". The tender submitted by a person shall include a declaration that the person shall not engage in any corrupt or fraudulent practice and a declaration that the person or his or her subcontractors are not debarred from participating in public procurement proceedings.
- 2.2 The Procuring Entity requires compliance with the provisions of the Competition Act 2010, regarding <u>collusive practices</u> in contracting. Any tenderer found to have engaged in collusive conduct shall be disqualified and criminal and/or civil sanctions may be imposed. To this effect, Tenders shall be required to complete and sign the "Certificate of Independent Tender Determination" annexed to the Form of Tender.
- 2.3 Unfair Competitive Advantage Fairness and transparency in the tender process require that the firms or their Affiliates competing for a specific assignment do not derive a competitive advantage from having provided consulting services related to this tender. To that end, the Procuring Entity shall indicate in the Data Sheet and make available to all the firms together with this tender document all information that would in that respect give such firm any unfair competitive advantage over competing firms.
- 2.4 Unfair Competitive Advantage -Fairness and transparency in the tender process require that the Firms or their Affiliates competing for a specific assignment do not derive a competitive advantage from having provided consulting services related to this tender being tendered for. The Procuring Entity shall indicate in the TDS firms (if any) that provided consulting services for the contract being tendered for. The Procuring Entity shall check whether the owners or controllers of the Tenderer are same as those that provided consulting services. The Procuring Entity shall, upon request, make available to any tenderer information that would give such firm unfair competitive advantage over competing firms.

3. Eligible Tenderers

3.1 A Tenderer may be a firm that is a private entity, a state-owned enterprise or institution subject to ITT 3.7 or any combination of such entities in the form of a joint venture (JV) under an existing agreement or with the intent to enter into such an agreement supported by a letter of intent. Public employees and their close relatives (*spouses*, *children*, *brothers*, *sisters* and *uncles* and aunts) are not eligible to participate in the tender. In the case of a joint venture, all members shall be jointly and severally liable for the execution of the entire Contract in accordance with the Contract terms. The JV shall nominate a Representative who shall have the authority to conduct all business for and on behalf of any and all the members of the JV during the tendering process and, in the event the JV is awarded the Contract, during contract execution. The maximum number of JV members shall be specified in the TDS.

- 3.2 Public Officers of the Procuring Entity, their Spouses, Child, Parent, Brothers or Sister. Child, Parent, Brother or Sister of a Spouse, their business associates or agents and firms/organizations in which they have a substantial or controlling interest shall not be eligible to tender or be awarded a contract. Public Officers are also not allowed to participate in any procurement proceedings.
- 3.3 A Tenderer shall not have a conflict of interest. Any tenderer found to have a conflict of interest shall be disqualified. A tenderer may be considered to have a conflict of interest for the purpose of this tendering process, if the tenderer:
 - a) Directly or indirectly controls, is controlled by or is under common control with another tenderer; or
 - b) Receives or has received any direct or indirect subsidy from another tenderer; or
 - c) Has the same legal representative as another tenderer; or
 - d) Has a relationship with another tenderer, directly or through common third parties, that puts it in a position to influence the tender of another tenderer, or influence the decisions of the Procuring Entity regarding this tendering process; or
 - e) Any of its affiliates participated as a consultant in the preparation of the design or technical specifications of the works that are the subject of the tender; or
 - f) any of its affiliates has been hired (or is proposed to be hired) by the Procuring Entity as Engineer for the Contract implementation; or
 - g) Would be providing goods, works, or non-consulting services resulting from or directly related to consulting services for the preparation or implementation of the contract specified in this Tender Document or
 - h) Has a close business or family relationship with a professional staff of the Procuring Entity who:
 - are directly or indirectly involved in the preparation of the Tender document or specifications of the Contract, and/or the Tender evaluation process of such contract; or
 - ii) would be involved in the implementation or supervision of such Contract unless the conflict stemming from such relationship has been resolved in a manner acceptable to the Procuring Entity throughout the tendering process and execution of the Contract.
- 3.4 A tenderer shall not be involved in corrupt, coercive, obstructive, collusive or fraudulent practice. A tenderer that is proven to have been involved any of these practices shall be automatically disqualified.
- 3.5 A Tenderer (either individually or as a JV member) shall not participate in more than one Tender, except for permitted alternative tenders. This includes participation as a subcontractor in other Tenders. Such participation shall result in the disqualification of all Tenders in which the firm is involved. A firm that is not a tenderer or a JV member may participate as a subcontractor in more than one tender. Members of a joint venture may not also make an individual tender, be a subcontractor in a separate tender or be part of another joint venture for the purposes of the same Tender.
- 3.6 A Tenderer may have the nationality of any country, subject to the restrictions pursuant to ITT 4.8.A Tenderer shall be deemed to have the nationality of a country if the Tenderer is constituted, incorporated or registered in and operates in conformity with the provisions of the laws of that country, as evidenced by its articles of incorporation (or equivalent documents of constitution or association) and its registration documents, as the case may be. This criterion also shall apply to the determination of the nationality of proposed subcontractors or sub- consultants for any part of the Contract including related Services.

- 3.7 Tenderer that has been debarred from participating in public procurement shall be ineligible to tender or be awarded a contract. The list of debarred firms and individuals is available from the website of PPRA www.ppra.go.ke.
- 3.8 Tenderers that are state-owned enterprises or institutions may be eligible to compete and be awarded a Contract(s) only if they are accredited by PPRA to be (i) a legal public entity of the state Government and/or public administration, (ii) financially autonomous and not receiving any significant subsidies or budget support from any public entity or Government, and (iii) operating under commercial law and vested with legal rights and liabilities similar to any commercial enterprise to enable it compete with firms in the private sector on an equal basis.
- 3.9 A Firms and individuals may be ineligible if their countries of origin (a) as a matter of law or official regulations, Kenya prohibits commercial relations with that country, or (b) by an act of compliance with a decision of the United Nations Security Council taken under Chapter VII of the Charter of the United Nations, Kenya prohibits any import of goods or contracting of works or services from that country, or any payments to any country, person, or entity in that country. A tenderer shall provide such documentary evidence of eligibility satisfactory to the Procuring Entity, as the Procuring Entity shall reasonably request.
- 3.10 Foreign tenderers are required to source at least forty (40%) percent of their contract inputs (in supplies, subcontracts and labor) from national suppliers and contractors. To this end, a foreign tenderer shall provide in its tender documentary evidence that this requirement is met. Foreign tenderers not meeting this criterion will be automatically disqualified. Information required to enable the Procuring Entity determine if this condition is met shall be provided in for this purpose is be provided in "SECTION III EVALUATION AND QUALIFICATION CRITERIA, Item 9".
- 3.11 Pursuant to the eligibility requirements of ITT 4.10, a tender is considered a foreign tenderer, if the tenderer is not registered in Kenya or if the tenderer is registered in Kenya and has less than 51 percent ownership by Kenyan Citizens. JVs are considered as foreign tenderers if the individual member firms are not registered in Kenya or if are registered in Kenya and have less than 51 percent ownership by Kenyan citizens. The JV shall not subcontract to foreign firms more than 10 percent of the contract price, excluding provisional sums.
- 3.12 The National Construction Authority Act of Kenya requires that all local and foreign contractors be registered with the National Construction Authority and be issued with a Registration Certificate before they can undertake any construction works in Kenya. Registration shall not be a condition for tender, but it shall be a condition of contract award and signature. A selected tenderer shall be given opportunity to register before such award and signature of contract. Application for registration with National Construction Authority may be accessed from the website www.nca.go.ke.
- 3.13 The Competition Act of Kenya requires that firms wishing to tender as Joint Venture undertakings which may prevent, distort or lessen competition in provision of services are prohibited unless they are exempt in accordance with the provisions of Section 25 of the Competition Act, 2010. JVs will be required to seek for exemption from the Competition Authority. Exemption shall not be a condition for tender, but it shall be a condition of contract award and signature. A JV tenderer shall be given opportunity to seek such exemption as a condition of award and signature of contract. Application for exemption from the Competition Authority of Kenya may be accessed from the website www.cak.go.ke
- 3.14 A Kenyan tenderer shall provide evidence of having fulfilled his/her tax obligations by producing a valid tax clearance certificate or tax exemption certificate issued by the Kenya Revenue Authority.

4. Eligible Goods, Equipment, and Services

- 4.1 Goods, equipment and services to be supplied under the Contract may have their origin in any country that is not eligible under ITT 3.9. At the Procuring Entity's request, Tenderers may be required to provide evidence of the origin of Goods, equipment and services.
- 4.2 Any goods, works and production processes with characteristics that have been declared by the relevant national environmental protection agency or by other competent authority as harmful to human beings and to the environment shall not be eligible for procurement.

5. Tenderer's Responsibilities

- 5.1 The tenderer shall bear all costs associated with the preparation and submission of his/her tender, and the Procuring Entity will in no case be responsible or liable for those costs.
- 5.2 The tenderer, at the tenderer's own responsibility and risk, is encouraged to visit and examine the Site of the Works and its surroundings, and obtain all information that may be necessary for preparing the tender and entering into a contract for construction of the Works. The costs of visiting the Site shall be at the tenderer's own expense.
- 5.3 The Tenderer and any of its personnel or agents will be granted permission by the Procuring Entity to enter upon its premises and lands for the purpose of such visit. The Tenderer shall indemnify the Procuring Entity against all liability arising from death or personal injury, loss of or damage to property, and any other losses and expenses incurred as a result of the inspection.
- 5.4 The tenderer shall provide in the Form of Tender and Qualification Information, a preliminary description of the proposed work method and schedule, including charts, as necessary or required.

B. CONTENTS OF TENDER DOCUMENTS

6. Sections of Tender Document

6.1 The tender document consists of Parts 1, 2, and 3, which includes all the sections specified below, and which should be read in conjunction with any Addenda issued in accordance with ITT 8.

PART 1 Tendering Procedures

- i) Section I Instructions to Tenderers (ITT)
- ii) Section II Tender Data Sheet (TDS)
- iii) Section III Evaluation and Qualification Criteria
- iv) Section IV Tendering Forms

PART 2 Works Requirements

- i) Section V Specifications
- ii) Section VI Bills of Quantities

PART 3 Conditions of Contract and Contract Forms

- i) Section VII General Conditions of Contract (GCC)
- ii) Section VIII Special Conditions of Contract (SC)
- iii) Section IX Contract Forms
- 6.2 The Invitation to Tender Document (ITT) issued by the Procuring Entity is not part of the Contract documents.

- 6.3 Unless obtained directly from the Procuring Entity, the Procuring Entity is not responsible for the completeness of the Tender document, responses to requests for clarification, the minutes of the pre- Tender meeting (if any), or Addenda to the Tender document in accordance with ITT 8. In case of any contradiction, documents obtained directly from the Procuring Entity shall prevail.
- 6.4 The Tenderer is expected to examine all instructions, forms, terms, and specifications in the Tender Document and to furnish with its Tender all information and documentation as is required by the Tender document.

7. Site Visit

7.1 The Tenderer, at the Tenderer's own responsibility and risk, is encouraged to visit and examine and inspect the Site of the Required Services and its surroundings and obtain all information that may be necessary for preparing the Tender and entering into a contract for the Services. The costs of visiting the Site shall be at the Tenderer's own expense.

8. Pre-Tender Meeting

- 8.1 The Procuring Entity shall specify in the TDS if a pre-tender meeting will be held, when and where. The Procuring Entity shall also specify in the TDS if a pre-arranged pretender site visit will be held and when. The Tenderer's designated representative is invited to attend a pre-arranged pretender visit of the site of the works. The purpose of the meeting will be to clarify issues and to answer questions on any matter that may be raised at that stage.
- 8.2 The Tenderer is requested to submit any questions in writing, to reach the Procuring Entity not later than the period specified in the TDS before the meeting.
- 8.3 Minutes of the pre-Tender meeting and the pre-arranged pretender site visit of the site of the works, if applicable, including the text of the questions asked by Tenderers and the responses given, together with any responses prepared after the meeting, will be transmitted promptly to all Tenderers who have acquired the Tender Documents in accordance with ITT 6.3. Minutes shall not identify the source of the questions asked.
- 8.4 The Procuring Entity shall also promptly publish anonym zed (*no names*) Minutes of the pre-Tender meeting and the pre-arranged pretender visit of the site of the works at the web page identified in the TDS. Any modification to the Tender Documents that may become necessary as a result of the pre-tender meeting and the pre-arranged pretender site visit, shall be made by the Procuring Entity exclusively through the issue of an Addendum pursuant to ITT 8 and not through the minutes of the pre-Tender meeting. Nonattendance at the pre-Tender meeting will not be a cause for disqualification of a Tenderer.

9. Clarification and amendments of Tender Documents

9.1 A Tenderer requiring any clarification of the Tender Document shall contact the Procuring Entity in writing at the Procuring Entity's address specified in the TDS or raise its enquiries during the pre-Tender meeting and the pre- arranged pretender visit of the site of the works if provided for in accordance with ITT 8.4. The Procuring Entity will respond in writing to any request for clarification, provided that such request is received no later than the period specified in the TDS prior to the deadline for submission of tenders. The Procuring Entity shall forward copies of its response to all tenderers who have acquired the Tender Documents in accordance with ITT 6.3, including a description of the inquiry but without identifying its source. If specified in the TDS, the Procuring Entity shall also promptly publish its response at the web page identified in the TDS. Should the clarification result in changes to the essential elements of the Tender Documents, the Procuring Entity shall amend the Tender Documents appropriately

10. Amendment of Tendering Document

- 10.1At any time prior to the deadline for submission of Tenders, the Procuring Entity may amend the Tendering document by issuing addenda.
- 10.2Any addendum issued shall be part of the tendering document and shall be communicated in writing to all who have obtained the tendering document from the Procuring Entity in accordance with ITT
 - 6.3. The Procuring Entity shall also promptly publish the addendum on the Procuring Entity's web page in accordance with ITT 8.4.
- 10.3To give prospective Tenderers reasonable time in which to take an addendum into account in preparing their Tenders, the Procuring Entity shall extend, as necessary, the deadline for submission of Tenders, in accordance with ITT 25.2 below.

C. PREPARATION OF TENDERS

11. Cost of Tendering

11.1 The Tenderer shall bear all costs associated with the preparation and submission of its Tender, and the Procuring Entity shall not be responsible or liable for those costs, regardless of the conduct or outcome of the tendering process.

12. Language of Tender

12.1The Tender, as well as all correspondence and documents relating to the tender exchanged by the tenderer and the Procuring Entity, shall be written in the English Language. Supporting documents and printed literature that are part of the Tender may be in another language provided they are accompanied by an accurate and notarized translation of the relevant passages into the English Language, in which case, for purposes of interpretation of the Tender, such translation shall govern.

13. Documents Comprising the Tender

- 13.1 The Tender shall comprise the following:
 - a) Form of Tender prepared in accordance with ITT 14;
 - b) Schedules including priced Bill of Quantities, completed in accordance with ITT 14 and ITT 16;
 - c) Tender Security or Tender-Securing Declaration, in accordance with ITT 21.1;
 - d) Alternative Tender, if permissible, in accordance with ITT 15;
 - e) Authorization: written confirmation authorizing the signatory of the Tender to commit the Tenderer, in accordance with ITT 22.3;
 - f) Qualifications: documentary evidence in accordance with ITT 19establishing the Tenderer's qualifications to perform the Contract if its Tender is accepted;
 - g) Conformity: a technical proposal in accordance with ITT 18;
 - h) Any other document required in the TDS.
- 13.2In addition to the requirements under ITT 11.1, Tenders submitted by a JV shall include a copy of the Joint Venture Agreement entered into by all members. Alternatively, a letter of intent to execute a Joint Venture Agreement in the event of a successful Tender shall be signed by all members and submitted with the Tender, together with a copy of the proposed Agreement. The

Tenderer shall chronologically serialize pages of all tender documents submitted.

13.3The Tenderer shall furnish in the Form of Tender information on commissions and gratuities, if any, paid or to be paid to agents or any other party relating to this Tender.

14. Form of Tender and Schedules

14.1The Form of Tender and Schedules, including the Bill of Quantities, shall be prepared using the relevant forms furnished in Section IV, Tendering Forms. The forms must be completed without any alterations to the text, and no substitutes shall be accepted except as provided under ITT 20.3. All blank spaces shall be filled in with the information requested.

15. Alternative Tenders

- 15.1 Unless otherwise specified in the TDS, alternative Tenders shall not be considered.
- 15.2When alternative times for completion are explicitly invited, a statement to that effect will be included in the TDS, and the method of evaluating different alternative times for completion will be described in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.
- 15.3Except as provided under ITT 13.4 below, Tenderers wishing to offer technical alternatives to the requirements of the Tender Documents must first price the Procuring Entity's design as described in the Tender Documents and shall further provide all information necessary for a complete evaluation of the alternative by the Procuring Entity, including drawings, design calculations, technical specifications, breakdown of prices, and proposed construction methodology and other relevant details. Only the technical alternatives, if any, of the Tenderer with the Winning Tender conforming to the basic technical requirements shall be considered by the Procuring Entity. When specified in the TDS, Tenderers are permitted to submit alternative technical solutions for specified parts of the Works, and such parts will be identified in the TDS, as will the method for their evaluating, and described in Section VII, Works' Requirements.

16. Tender Prices and Discounts

- 16.1 The prices and discounts (including any price reduction) quoted by the Tenderer in the Form of Tender and in the Bill of Quantities shall conform to the requirements specified below.
- 16.2The Tenderer shall fill in rates and prices for all items of the Works described in the Bill of Quantities. Items against which no rate or price is entered by the Tenderer shall be deemed covered by the rates for other items in the Bill of Quantities and will not be paid for separately by the Procuring Entity. An item not listed in the priced Bill of Quantities shall be assumed to be not included in the Tender, and provided that the Tender is determined substantially responsive notwithstanding this omission, the average price of the item quoted by substantially responsive Tenderers will be added to the Tender price and the equivalent total cost of the Tender so determined will be used for price comparison.
- 16.3The price to be quoted in the Form of Tender, in accordance with ITT 14.1, shall be the total price of the Tender, including any discounts offered.
- 16.4The Tenderer shall quote any discounts and the methodology for their application in the Form of Tender, in accordance with ITT 14.1.
- 16.5It will be specified in the TDS if the rates and prices quoted by the Tenderer are or are not subject to adjustment during the performance of the Contract in accordance with the provisions of the Conditions of Contract, except in cases where the contract is subject to <u>fluctuations and</u>

- <u>adjustments</u>, not fixed price. In such a case, the Tenderer shall furnish the indices and weightings for the price adjustment formulae in the Schedule of Adjustment Data and the Procuring Entity may require the Tenderer to justify its proposed indices and weightings.
- 16.6Where tenders are being invited for individual lots (contracts)or for any combination of lots (packages), tenderers wishing to offer discounts for the award of more than one Contract shall specify in their Tender the price reductions applicable to each package, or alternatively, to individual Contracts within the package. Discounts shall be submitted in accordance with ITT 16.4, provided the Tenders for all lots (contracts) are opened at the same time.
- 16.7All duties, taxes, and other levies payable by the Contractor under the Contract, or for any other cause, as of the date 30 days prior to the deadline for submission of Tenders, shall be included in the rates and prices and the total Tender Price submitted by the Tenderer.

17. Currencies of Tender and Payment

17.1 Tenderers shall quote entirely in Kenya Shillings. The unit rates and the prices shall be quoted by the Tenderer in the Bill of Quantities, entirely in Kenya shillings. A Tenderer expecting to incur expenditures in other currencies for inputs to the Works supplied from outside Kenya shall device own ways of getting foreign currency to meet those expenditures.

18. Documents Comprising the Technical Proposal

18.1The Tenderer shall furnish a technical proposal including a statement of work methods, equipment, personnel, schedule and any other information as stipulated in Section IV, Tender Forms, in sufficient detail to demonstrate the adequacy of the Tenderer's proposal to meet the work's requirements and the completion time.

19. Documents Establishing the Eligibility and Qualifications of the Tenderer

- 19.1Tenderers shall complete the Form of Tender, included in Section IV, Tender Forms, to establish Tenderer's eligibility in accordance with ITT 4.
- 19.2In accordance with Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria, to establish its qualifications to perform the Contract the Tenderer shall provide the information requested in the corresponding information sheets included in Section IV, Tender Forms.
- 19.3A margin of preference will not be allowed. Preference and reservations will be allowed, individually or in joint ventures. Applying for eligibility for Preference and reservations shall supply all information required to satisfy the criteria for eligibility specified in accordance with ITT 33.1.
- 19.4Tenderers shall be asked to provide, as part of the data for qualification, such information, including details of ownership, as shall be required to determine whether, according to the classification established by the Procuring Entity, a contractor or group of contractors qualifies for a margin of preference. Further the information will enable the Procuring Entity identify any actual or potential conflict of interest in relation to the procurement and/or contract management processes, or a possibility of collusion between tenderers, and thereby help to prevent any corrupt influence in relation to the procurement process or contract management.
- 19.5The purpose of the information described in ITT 19.4 above overrides any claims to confidentiality which a tenderer may have. There can be no circumstances in which it would be

- justified for a tenderer to keep information relating to its ownership and control confidential where it is tendering to undertake public sector work and receive public sector funds. Thus, confidentiality will not be accepted by the Procuring Entity as a justification for a Tenderer's failure to disclose, or failure to provide required information on its ownership and control.
- 19.6The Tenderer shall provide further documentary proof, information or authorizations that the Procuring Entity may request in relation to ownership and control which information on any changes to the information which was provided by the tenderer under ITT 6.3. The obligations to require this information shall continue for the duration of the procurement process and contract performance and after completion of the contract, if any change to the information previously provided may reveal a conflict of interest in relation to the award or management of the contract.
- 19.7All information provided by the tenderer pursuant to these requirements must be complete, current and accurate as at the date of provision to the Procuring Entity. In submitting the information required pursuant to these requirements, the Tenderer shall warrant that the information submitted is complete, current and accurate as at the date of submission to the Procuring Entity.
- 19.8If a tenderer fails to submit the information required by these requirements, its tender will be rejected. Similarly, if the Procuring Entity is unable, after taking reasonable steps, to verify to a reasonable degree the information submitted by a tenderer pursuant to these requirements, then the tender will be rejected.
- 19.9If information submitted by a tenderer pursuant to these requirements, or obtained by the Procuring Entity (whether through its own enquiries, through notification by the public or otherwise), shows any conflict of interest which could materially and improperly benefit the tenderer in relation to the procurement or contract management process, then:
 - i) if the procurement process is still ongoing, the tenderer will be disqualified from the procurement process,
 - ii) if the contract has been awarded to that tenderer, the contract award will be set aside,
 - iii) the tenderer will be referred to the relevant law enforcement authorities for investigation of whether the tenderer or any other persons have committed any criminal offence.
- 19.10 If a tenderer submits information pursuant to these requirements that is incomplete, inaccurate or out- of-date, or attempts to obstruct the verification process, then the consequences ITT 6.7 will ensue unless the tenderer can show to the reasonable satisfaction of the Procuring Entity that any such act was not material, or was due to genuine error which was not attributable to the intentional act, negligence or recklessness of the tenderer.

20. Period of Validity of Tenders

- 20.1 Tenders shall remain valid for the Tender Validity period specified in the TDS. The Tender Validity period starts from the date fixed for the Tender submission deadline (as prescribed by the Procuring Entity in accordance with ITT 24). A Tender valid for a shorter period shall be rejected by the Procuring Entity as non-responsive.
- 20.2In exceptional circumstances, prior to the expiration of the Tender validity period, the Procuring Entity may request Tenderers to extend the period of validity of their Tenders. The request and the responses shall be made in writing. If a Tender Security is requested in accordance with ITT 21.1, it shall also be extended for thirty (30) days beyond the deadline of the extended validity period. A Tenderer may refuse the request without forfeiting its Tender

- security. A Tenderer granting the request shall not be required or permitted to modify its Tender, except as provided in ITT 20.3.
- 20.3 If the award is delayed by a period exceeding the number of days to be specified in the TDS days beyond the expiry of the initial tender validity period, the Contract price shall be determined as follows:
 - a) in the case of fixed price contracts, the Contract price shall be the tender price adjusted by the factor specified in the TDS;
 - b) in the case of adjustable price contracts, no adjustment shall be made; or in any case, tender evaluation shall be based on the tender price without taking into consideration the applicable correction from those indicated above.

21. Tender Security

- 21.1 The Tenderer shall furnish as part of its Tender, either a Tender-Securing Declaration or a Tender Security as specified in the TDS, in original form and, in the case of a Tender Security, in the amount and currency specified in the TDS. A Tender-Securing Declaration shall use the form included in Section IV, Tender Forms.
- 21.2If a Tender Security is specified pursuant to ITT 19.1, the Tender Security shall be a demand guarantee in any of the following forms at the Tenderer's option:
 - a) an unconditional Bank Guarantee issued by reputable commercial bank); or
 - b) an irrevocable letter of credit;
 - c) a Banker's cheque issued by a reputable commercial bank; or
 - d) another security specified in the TDS,
- 21.3If an unconditional bank guarantee is issued by a bank located outside Kenya, the issuing bank shall have a correspondent bank located in Kenya to make it enforceable. The Tender Security shall be valid for thirty (30) days beyond the original validity period of the Tender, or beyond any period of extension if requested under ITT 20.2.
- 21.4If a Tender Security or Tender-Securing Declaration is specified pursuant to ITT 19.1, any Tender not accompanied by a substantially responsive Tender Security or Tender-Securing Declaration shall be rejected by the Procuring Entity as non-responsive.
- 21.5If a Tender Security is specified pursuant to ITT 21.1, the Tender Security of unsuccessful Tenderers shall be returned as promptly as possible upon the successful Tenderer's signing the Contract and furnishing the Performance Security and any other documents required in the TDS. The Procuring Entity shall also promptly return the tender security to the tenderers where the procurement proceedings are terminated, all tenders were determined nonresponsive or a bidder declines to extend tender validity period.
- 21.6The Tender Security of the successful Tenderer shall be returned as promptly as possible once the successful Tenderer has signed the Contract and furnished the required Performance Security, and any other documents required in the TDS.
- 21.7 The Tender Security may be forfeited or the Tender-Securing Declaration executed:
 - e) if a Tenderer withdraws its Tender during the period of Tender validity specified by the Tenderer on the Form of Tender, or any extension thereto provided by the Tenderer; or
 - f) if the successful Tenderer fails to:
 - i) sign the Contract in accordance with ITT 50; or
 - ii) furnish a Performance Security and if required in the TDS, and any other documents required in the TDS.

- 21.8 Where tender securing declaration is executed, the Procuring Entity shall recommend to the PPRA that PPRA debars the Tenderer from participating in public procurement as provided in the law.
- 21.9The Tender Security or the Tender-Securing Declaration of a JV shall be in the name of the JV that submits the Tender. If the JV has not been legally constituted into a legally enforceable JV at the time of tendering, the Tender Security or the Tender-Securing Declaration shall be in the names of all future members as named in the letter of intent referred to in ITT 4.1 and ITT 11.2.
- 21.10 A tenderer shall not issue a tender security to guarantee itself.

22. Format and Signing of Tender

- 22.1The Tenderer shall prepare one original of the documents comprising the Tender as described in ITT 13 and clearly mark it "ORIGINAL." Alternative Tenders, if permitted in accordance with ITT 15, shall be clearly marked "ALTERNATIVE." In addition, the Tenderer shall submit copies of the Tender, in the number specified in the TDS and clearly mark them "COPY." In the event of any discrepancy between the original and the copies, the original shall prevail.
- 22.2Tenderers shall mark as "CONFIDENTIAL" all information in their Tenders which is confidential to their business. This may include proprietary information, trade secrets, or commercial or financially sensitive information.
- 22.3The original and all copies of the Tender shall be typed or written in indelible ink and shall be signed by a person duly authorized to sign on behalf of the Tenderer. This authorization shall consist of a written confirmation as specified in the TDS and shall be attached to the Tender. The name and position held by each person signing the authorization must be typed or printed below the signature. All pages of the Tender where entries or amendments have been made shall be signed or initialled by the person signing the Tender.
- 22.4In case the Tenderer is a JV, the Tender shall be signed by an authorized representative of the JV on behalf of the JV, and to be legally binding on all the members as evidenced by a power of attorney signed by their legally authorized representatives.
- 22.5 Any inter-lineation, erasures, or overwriting shall be valid only if they are signed or initialled by the person signing the Tender.

D. Submission and Opening of Tenders

23. Sealing and Marking of Tenders

- 23.1Depending on the sizes or quantities or weight of the tender documents, a tenderer may use an envelope, package or container. The Tenderer shall deliver the Tender in a single sealed envelope, or in a single sealed package, or in a single sealed container bearing the name and Reference number of the Tender, addressed to the Procuring Entity and a warning not to open before the time and date for Tender opening date. Within the single envelope, package or container, the Tenderer shall place the following separate, sealed envelopes:
 - a) in an envelope or package or container marked "ORIGINAL", all documents comprising the Tender, as described in ITT 11; and
 - b) in an envelope or package or container marked "COPIES", all required copies of the Tender; and
 - c) if alternative Tenders are permitted in accordance with ITT 15, and if relevant:
 - i) in an envelope or package or container marked "ORIGINAL –

ALTERNATIVE TENDER", the alternative Tender; and

ii) in the envelope or package or container marked "COPIES- ALTERNATIVE TENDER", all required copies of the alternative Tender.

The inner envelopes or packages or containers shall:

- a) bear the name and address of the Procuring Entity.
- b) bear the name and address of the Tenderer; and
- c) bear the name and Reference number of the Tender.
- 23.2If an envelope or package or container is not sealed and marked as required, the *Procuring Entity* will assume no responsibility for the misplacement or premature opening of the Tender. Tenders that are misplaced or opened prematurely will not be accepted.

24. Deadline for Submission of Tenders

- 24.1Tenders must be received by the Procuring Entity at the address specified in the TDS and no later than the date and time also specified in the TDS. When so specified in the TDS, Tenderers shall have the option of submitting their Tenders electronically. Tenderers submitting Tenders electronically shall follow the electronic Tender submission procedures specified in the TDS.
- 24.2The Procuring Entity may, at its discretion, extend the deadline for the submission of Tenders by amending the Tender Documents in accordance with ITT 8, in which case all rights and obligations of the Procuring Entity and Tenderers previously subject to the deadline shall thereafter be subject to the deadline as extended.

25. Late Tenders

25.1 The Procuring Entity shall not consider any Tender that arrives after the deadline for submission of

tenders, in accordance with ITT 24. Any Tender received by the Procuring Entity after the deadline for submission of Tenders shall be declared late, rejected, and returned unopened to the Tenderer.

26. Withdrawal, Substitution and Modification of Tenders

- 26.1A Tenderer may withdraw, substitute, or modify its Tender after it has been submitted by sending a written notice, duly signed by an authorized representative, and shall include a copy of the authorization in accordance with ITT 22.3, (except that withdrawal notices do not require copies). The corresponding substitution or modification of the Tender must accompany the respective written notice. All notices must be:
 - a) prepared and submitted in accordance with ITT 22 and ITT 23 (except that withdrawals notices do not require copies), and in addition, the respective envelopes shall be clearly marked "WITHDRAWAL," "SUBSTITUTION," "MODIFICATION;" and
 - b) received by the Procuring Entity prior to the deadline prescribed for submission of Tenders, in accordance with ITT 24.
- 26.2Tenders requested to be withdrawn in accordance with ITT 26.1 shall be returned unopened to the Tenderers.
- 26.3No Tender may be withdrawn, substituted, or modified in the interval between the deadline for submission of Tenders and the expiration of the period of Tender validity specified by the Tenderer on the Form of Tender or any extension thereof.

27. Tender Opening

27.1 Except in the cases specified in ITT 23 and ITT 26.2, the Procuring Entity shall publicly open and read out all Tenders received by the deadline, at the date, time and place specified in the TDS, in the presence of Tenderers' designated representatives who chooses to attend. Any specific electronic Tender opening procedures required if electronic Tendering is permitted in accordance with ITT 24.1, shall be as specified in the TDS.

E. EVALUATION AND COMPARISON OF TENDERS

28. Confidentiality

- 28.1 Information relating to the evaluation of Tenders and recommendation of contract award shall not be disclosed to Tenderers or any other persons not officially concerned with the Tender process until information on Intention to Award the Contract is transmitted to all Tenderers in accordance with ITT 46.
- 28.2 Any effort by a Tenderer to influence the Procuring Entity in the evaluation of the Tenders or Contract award decisions may result in the rejection of its tender.
- 28.3 Notwithstanding ITT 28.2, from the time of tender opening to the time of contract award, if a tenderer wishes to contact the Procuring Entity on any matter related to the tendering process, it shall do so in writing.

29. Clarification of Tenders

- 29.1To assist in the examination, evaluation, and comparison of the tenders, and qualification of the tenderers, the Procuring Entity may, at its discretion, ask any tenderer for a clarification of its tender, given a reasonable time for a response. Any clarification submitted by a tenderer that is not in response to a request by the Procuring Entity shall not be considered. The Procuring Entity's request for clarification and the response shall be in writing. No change, including any voluntary increase or decrease, in the prices or substance of the tender shall be sought, offered, or permitted, except to confirm the correction of arithmetic errors discovered by the Procuring Entity in the evaluation of the tenders, in accordance with ITT 33.
- 29.2If a tenderer does not provide clarifications of its tender by the date and time set in the Procuring Entity's request for clarification, its Tender may be rejected.

30. Deviations, Reservations, and Omissions

- 30.1 During the evaluation of tenders, the following definitions apply:
 - a) "Deviation" is a departure from the requirements specified in the tender document;
 - b) "Reservation" is the setting of limiting conditions or withholding from complete acceptance of the requirements specified in the tender document; and
 - c) "Omission" is the failure to submit part or all of the information or documentation required in the Tender document.

31. Determination of Responsiveness

31.1The Procuring Entity's determination of a Tender's responsiveness is to be based on the contents of the tender itself, as defined in ITT 13.

- 31.2A substantially responsive Tender is one that meets the requirements of the Tender document without material deviation, reservation, or omission. A material deviation, reservation, or omission is one that, if accepted, would:
 - a) affect in any substantial way the scope, quality, or performance of the Works specified in the Contract; or
 - b) limit in any substantial way, inconsistent with the tender document, the Procuring Entity's rights or the tenderer's obligations under the proposed contract; or
 - c) if rectified, would unfairly affect the competitive position of other tenderers presenting substantially responsive tenders.
- 31.3The Procuring Entity shall examine the technical aspects of the tender submitted in accordance with ITT 18, to confirm that all requirements of Section VII, Works' Requirements have been met without any material deviation, reservation or omission.
- 31.4If a tender is not substantially responsive to the requirements of the tender document, it shall be rejected by the Procuring Entity and may not subsequently be made responsive by correction of the material deviation, reservation, or omission.

32. Non-material non-conformities

- 32.1Provided that a tender is substantially responsive, the Procuring Entity may waive any non-conformities in the tender.
- 32.2Provided that a Tender is substantially responsive, the Procuring Entity may request that the tenderer submit the necessary information or documentation, within a reasonable period, to rectify nonmaterial non-conformities in the tender related to documentation requirements. Requesting information or documentation on such non-conformities shall not be related to any aspect of the price of the tender. Failure of the tenderer to comply with the request may result in the rejection of its tender.
- 32.3Provided that a tender is substantially responsive, the Procuring Entity shall rectify quantifiable nonmaterial non-conformities related to the Tender Price. To this effect, the Tender Price shall be adjusted, for comparison purposes only, to reflect the price of a missing or non-conforming item or component in the manner specified in the TDS.

33. Arithmetical Errors

- 33.1 The tender sum as submitted and read out during the tender opening shall be absolute and final and shall not be the subject of correction, adjustment or amendment in any way by any person or entity.
- 33.2Provided that the Tender is substantially responsive, the Procuring Entity shall handle errors on the following basis:
 - a) Any error detected if considered a major deviation that affects the substance of the tender, shall lead to disqualification of the tender as non-responsive.
 - b) Any errors in the submitted tender arising from a miscalculation of unit price, quantity, and subtotal and total bid price shall be considered as a major deviation that affects the substance of the tender and shall lead to disqualification of the tender as non-responsive, and
 - c) if there is a discrepancy between words and figures, the amount in words shall prevail
- 33.3 Tenderers shall be notified of any error detected in their bid during the notification of a ward.

34. Currency provisions

34.1 Tenders will priced be in Kenya Shillings only. Tenderers quoting in currencies other than in Kenya shillings will be determined non-responsive and rejected.

35. Margin of Preference and Reservations

- 35.1 No margin of preference shall be allowed on contracts for small works.
- 35.2Where it is intended to reserve the contract to specific groups under Small and Medium Enterprises, or enterprise of women, youth and/or persons living with disability, who are appropriately registered as such by the authority to be specified in the TDS, a procuring entity shall ensure that the invitation to tender specifically indicates that only businesses/firms belonging to those specified groups are the only ones eligible to tender. Otherwise, if no so stated, the invitation will be open to all tenderers.

36. Nominated Subcontractors

- 36.1 Unless otherwise stated in the TDS, the Procuring Entity does not intend to execute any specific elements of the Works by subcontractors selected in advance by the Procuring Entity.
- 36.2Tenderers may propose subcontracting up to the percentage of total value of contracts or the volume of works as specified in the TDS. Subcontractors proposed by the Tenderer shall be fully qualified for their parts of the Works.
- 36.3The subcontractor's qualifications shall not be used by the Tenderer to qualify for the Works unless their specialized parts of the Works were previously designated by the Procuring Entity in the TDS as can be met by subcontractors referred to hereafter as 'Specialized Subcontractors', in which case, the qualifications of the Specialized Subcontractors proposed by the Tenderer may be added to the qualifications of the Tenderer.

37. Evaluation of Tenders

- 37.1The Procuring Entity shall use the criteria and methodologies listed in this ITT and Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria. No other evaluation criteria or methodologies shall be permitted. By applying the criteria and methodologies the Procuring Entity shall determine the Best Evaluated Tender in accordance with ITT 40.
- 37.2 To evaluate a Tender, the Procuring Entity shall consider the following:
 - a) price adjustment due to discounts offered in accordance with ITT 16;
 - b) converting the amount resulting from applying (a) and (b) above, if relevant, to a single currency in accordance with ITT39;
 - c) price adjustment due to quantifiable nonmaterial non-conformities in accordance with ITT 30.3: and
 - d) any additional evaluation factors specified in the TDS and Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.
- 37.3The estimated effect of the price adjustment provisions of the Conditions of Contract, applied over the period of execution of the Contract, shall not be considered in Tender evaluation.
- 37.4In the case of multiple contracts or lots, Tenderers shall be allowed to tender for one or more lots and the methodology to determine the lowest evaluated cost of the lot (contract) combinations, including any discounts offered in the Form of Tender, is specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.

38. Comparison of Tenders

38.1The Procuring Entity shall compare the evaluated costs of all substantially responsive Tenders established in accordance with ITT 38.2 to determine the Tender that has the lowest evaluated cost.

39. Abnormally Low Tenders

- 39.1An Abnormally Low Tender is one where the Tender price, in combination with other elements of the Tender, appears so low that it raises material concerns as to the capability of the Tenderer in regards to the Tenderer's ability to perform the Contract for the offered Tender Price or that genuine competition between Tenderers is compromised.
- 39.2In the event of identification of a potentially Abnormally Low Tender, the Procuring Entity shall seek written clarifications from the Tenderer, including detailed price analyses of its Tender price in relation to the subject matter of the contract, scope, proposed methodology, schedule, allocation of risks and responsibilities and any other requirements of the Tender document.
- 39.3 After evaluation of the price analyses, in the event that the Procuring Entity determines that the Tenderer has failed to demonstrate its capability to perform the Contract for the offered Tender Price, the Procuring Entity shall reject the Tender.

40. Abnormally High Tenders

- 40.1An abnormally high price is one where the tender price, in combination with other constituent elements of the Tender, appears unreasonably too high to the extent that the Procuring Entity is concerned that it (the Procuring Entity) may not be getting value for money or it may be paying too high a price for the contract compared with market prices or that genuine competition between Tenderers is compromised.
- 40.2In case of an abnormally high tender price, the Procuring Entity shall make a survey of the market prices, check if the estimated cost of the contract is correct and review the Tender Documents to check if the specifications, scope of work and conditions of contract are contributory to the abnormally high tenders. The Procuring Entity may also seek written clarification from the tenderer on the reason for the high tender price. The Procuring Entity shall proceed as follows:
 - i) If the tender price is abnormally high based on wrong estimated cost of the contract, the Procuring Entity may accept or not accept the tender depending on the Procuring Entity's budget considerations.
 - ii) If specifications, scope of work and/or conditions of contract are contributory to the abnormally high tender prices, the Procuring Entity shall reject all tenders and may retender for the contract based on revised estimates, specifications, scope of work and conditions of contract, as the case may be.
- 40.3If the Procuring Entity determines that the Tender Price is abnormally too high because genuine competition between tenderers is compromised (often due to collusion, corruption or other manipulations), the Procuring Entity shall reject all Tenders and shall institute or cause competent Government Agencies to institute an investigation on the cause of the compromise, before retendering.

41. Unbalanced and/or Front-Loaded Tenders

41.1If in the Procuring Entity's opinion, the Tender that is evaluated as the lowest evaluated price is seriously unbalanced and/or front loaded, the Procuring Entity may require the Tenderer to provide written clarifications. Clarifications may include detailed price

analyses to demonstrate the consistency of the tender prices with the scope of works, proposed methodology, schedule and any other requirements of the Tender document.

- 41.2 After the evaluation of the information and detailed price analyses presented by the Tenderer, the Procuring Entity may as appropriate:
 - a) accept the Tender; or
 - b) require that the total amount of the Performance Security be increased at the expense of the Tenderer to a level not exceeding a 30% of the Contract Price; or
 - c) agree on a payment mode that eliminates the inherent risk of the Procuring Entity paying too much for undelivered works; or
 - d) reject the Tender,

42. Qualifications of the Tenderer

- 42.1The Procuring Entity shall determine to its satisfaction whether the eligible Tenderer that is selected as having submitted the lowest evaluated cost and substantially responsive Tender, meets the qualifying criteria specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.
- 42.2The determination shall be based upon an examination of the documentary evidence of the Tenderer's qualifications submitted by the Tenderer, pursuant to ITT 19. The determination shall not take into consideration the qualifications of other firms such as the Tenderer's subsidiaries, parent entities, affiliates, subcontractors (other than Specialized Subcontractors if permitted in the Tender document), or any other firm(s) different from the Tenderer.
- 42.3An affirmative determination shall be a prerequisite for award of the Contract to the Tenderer. A negative determination shall result in disqualification of the Tender, in which event the Procuring Entity shall proceed to the Tenderer who offers a substantially responsive Tender with the next lowest evaluated price to make a similar determination of that Tenderer's qualifications to perform satisfactorily.
- 42.4An Abnormally Low Tender is one where the Tender price, in combination with other elements of the Tender, appears so low that it raises material concerns as to the capability of the Tenderer in regards to the Tenderer's ability to perform the Contract for the offered Tender Price.
- 42.5In the event of identification of a potentially Abnormally Low Tender, the Procuring Entity shall seek written clarifications from the Tenderer, including detailed price analyses of its Tender price in relation to the subject matter of the contract, scope, proposed methodology, schedule, allocation of risks and responsibilities and any other requirements of the Tender document.
- 42.6 After evaluation of the price analyses, if the Procuring Entity determines that the Tenderer has failed to demonstrate its capability to perform the Contract for the offered Tender Price, the Procuring Entity shall reject the Tender.

43. Best Evaluated Tender

- 43.1Having compared the evaluated prices of Tenders, the Procuring Entity shall determine the Best Evaluated Tender. The Best Evaluated Tender is the Tender of the Tenderer that meets the Oualification Criteria and whose Tender has been determined to be:
 - a) Most responsive to the Tender document; and
 - b) the lowest evaluated price.
- 44. Procuring Entity's Right to Accept Any Tender, and to Reject Any or All Tenders.

44.1The Procuring Entity reserves the right to accept or reject any Tender and to annul the Tender process and reject all Tenders at any time prior to Contract Award, without thereby incurring any liability to Tenderers. In case of annulment, all Tenderers shall be notified with reasons and all Tenders submitted and specifically, Tender securities, shall be promptly returned to the Tenderers.

F. AWARD OF CONTRACT

45. Award Criteria

45.1The Procuring Entity shall award the Contract to the successful tenderer whose tender has been determined to be the Lowest Evaluated Tender.

46. Notice of Intention to enter into a Contract

- 46.1 Upon award of the contract and prior to the expiry of the Tender Validity Period the Procuring Entity shall issue a Notification of Intention to Enter into a Contract / Notification of award to all tenderers which shall contain, at a minimum, the following information:
 - a) the name and address of the Tenderer submitting the successful tender;
 - b) the Contract price of the successful tender;
 - c) a statement of the reason(s) the tender of the unsuccessful tenderer to whom the letter is addressed was unsuccessful, unless the price information in (c) above already reveals the reason;
 - d) the expiry date of the Standstill Period; and
 - e) instructions on how to request a debriefing and/or submit a complaint during the standstill period;

47. Standstill Period

47.1The Contract shall not be signed earlier than the expiry of a Standstill Period of 14 days to allow any dissatisfied tender to launch a complaint. Where only one Tender is submitted, the Standstill Period shall not apply. Where a Standstill Period applies, it shall commence when the Procuring Entity has transmitted to each Tenderer the Notification of Intention to Enter into a Contract with the successful Tenderer.

48. Debriefing by the Procuring Entity

- 48.1On receipt of the Procuring Entity's Notification of Intention to Enter into a Contract referred to in ITT 46, an unsuccessful tenderer may make a written request to the Procuring Entity for a debriefing on specific issues or concerns regarding their tender. The Procuring Entity shall provide the debriefing within five days of receipt of the request.
- 48.2Debriefings of unsuccessful Tenderers may be done in writing or verbally. The Tenderer shall bear its own costs of attending such a debriefing meeting.

49. Letter of Award

49.1Prior to the expiry of the Tender Validity Period and upon expiry of the Standstill Period specified in ITT 42.1, upon addressing a complaint that has been filed within the Standstill Period, the Procuring Entity shall transmit the Letter of Award to the successful Tenderer. The letter of award shall request the successful tenderer to furnish the Performance Security within 21days of the date of the letter.

50. Signing of Contract

- 50.1 Upon the expiry of the fourteen days of the Notification of Intention to enter into contract and upon the parties meeting their respective statutory requirements, the Procuring Entity shall send the successful Tenderer the Contract Agreement.
- 50.2Within fourteen (14) days of receipt of the Contract Agreement, the successful Tenderer shall sign, date, and return it to the Procuring Entity.
- 50.3 The written contract shall be entered into within the period specified in the notification of award and before expiry of the tender validity period

51. Appointment of Adjudicator

- 51.1The Procuring Entity proposes the person named in the TDS to be appointed as Adjudicator under the Contract, at the hourly fee specified in the TDS, plus reimbursable expenses. If the Tenderer disagrees with this proposal, the Tenderer should so state in his Tender. If, in the Letter of Acceptance, the Procuring Entity does not agree on the appointment of the Adjudicator, the Procuring Entity will request the Appointing Authority designated in the Special Conditions of Contract (SCC) pursuant to Clause
 - 23.1 of the General Conditions of Contract (GCC), to appoint the Adjudicator.

52. Performance Security

- 52.1 Within twenty-one (21) days of the receipt of the Letter of Acceptance from the Procuring Entity, the successful Tenderer shall furnish the Performance Security and, any other documents required in the TDS, in accordance with the General Conditions of Contract, subject to ITT 40.2 (b), using the Performance Security and other Forms included in Section X, Contract Forms, or another form acceptable to the Procuring Entity. A foreign institution providing a bank guarantee shall have a correspondent financial institution located in Kenya, unless the Procuring Entity has agreed in writing that a correspondent bank is not required.
- 52.2Failure of the successful Tenderer to submit the above-mentioned Performance Security and other documents required in the TDS, or sign the Contract shall constitute sufficient grounds for the annulment of the award and forfeiture of the Tender Security. In that event the Procuring Entity may award the Contract to the Tenderer offering the next Best Evaluated Tender.
- 52.3 Performance security shall not be required for contracts estimated to cost less than Kenya shillings five million shillings.

53. Publication of Procurement Contract

- 53.1 Within fourteen days after signing the contract, the Procuring Entity shall publish the awarded contract at its notice boards and websites; and on the Website of the Authority. At the minimum, the notice shall contain the following information:
 - a) name and address of the Procuring Entity;
 - b) name and reference number of the contract being awarded, a summary of its scope and the selection method used;
 - c) the name of the successful Tenderer, the final total contract price, the contract duration.
 - d) dates of signature, commencement and completion of contract;
 - e) names of all Tenderers that submitted Tenders, and their Tender prices as read out at

Tender opening.

54. Procurement Related Complaints and Administrative Review

- 54.1 The procedures for making Procurement-related Complaints are as specified in the TDS.
- 54.2 A request for administrative review shall be made in the form provided under contract forms.

SECTION 2 - TENDER DATA SHEET (TDS)

The following specific data shall complement, supplement, or amend the provisions in the Instructions to Tenderers (ITT). Whenever there is a conflict, the provisions herein shall prevail over those in ITT.

ITT Reference	PARTICULARS OF APPENDIX TO INSTRUCTIONS TO TENDERS		
	A. General		
ITT 1.1	The name of the contract is PROPOSED SUPPLY, INSTALLATION & COMMISSIONING OF SOLAR MASSLIGHTS AT KEKAALET MARKET CENTER – ANG'URAI SOUTH WARD The reference number of the Contract is: BSA/CG/WIENRCCE/71/2024/2025 The number and identification of lots (contracts) comprising this Tender are NOT APPLICABLE		
ITT 2.3	The Information made available on competing firms is as follows: NONE		
ITT 2.4	The firms that provided consulting services for the contract being tendered for are: COUNTY GOVERNMENT OF BUSIA-DIRECTORATE OF ENERGY		
ITT 3.1	Maximum number of members in the Joint Venture (JV) shall be: NONE		
B. Contents of Te			
8.1	(A) Pre-Tender conference shall not take place.		
	(B) A pre-arranged pretender visit of the site of the works shall not take place. Bidders are however required to appraise themselves with the site conditions before bidding Place: Kekaalet Market Center – Ang'urai South Ward		
ITT 8.2	The Tenderer will submit any questions in writing, to reach the Procuring Entity not later than 25^{TH} OCTOBER, 2024		
ITT 9.1	For Clarification of Tender purposes, for obtaining further information and for purchasing tender documents, the Procuring Entity's address is:		
	County Government of Busia		
	Busia Town, Busia County Headquarters,		
	Supply Chain Management Department		
	P.O Box Private Bag -50400 Busia		
	Director, Supply Chain Management.		
C. Preparation of	Tenders		
ITP 13.1 (h)	The Tenderer shall submit the following additional documents in its Tender: AS PER EVALUATION CRITERIA		
ITT 15.1	Alternative Tenders shall not be considered.		
ITT 15.2	Alternative times for completion shall not be permitted.		
ITT 15.4	Alternative technical solutions shall be permitted for the following parts of the Works: Not Applicable.		
ITT 16.5	The prices quoted by the Tenderer shall be: SHALL NOT BE ADJUSTED		
ITT 20.1	The Tender validity period shall be 90 days.		

ITT 20.3 (a)	(a) The delayed to exceeding NONE number of days.	
ITT Reference	PARTICULARS OF APPENDIX TO INSTRUCTIONS TO TENDERS	
	(b) The Tender price shall be adjusted by the following percentages of the tender price:	
	(i) By 0 % of the local currency portion of the Contract price adjusted to reflect local inflation during the period of extension, and	
TTT 21.2 (d)	(ii) By 0 % the foreign currency portion of the Contract price adjusted to reflect the international inflation during the period of extension. The other Tender Security shall be N/A	
TTT 21.5	On the Performance Security, other documents required shall be 4% of the contract sum	
- ITT 22.1	In addition to the original of the Tender, the number of copies is: NONE	
HTT 22.3	The written confirmation of authorization to sign on behalf of the Tenderer shall consist of: A SWORN AFFIDAVIT BY COMMISSION OF OATHS ON THE OFFICER TO BE SIGNING DOCUMENTS ON BEHALF OF THE BIDDER	
D. Submission at	hd Opening of Tenders	
111 24.1	(A) For Tender submission purposes only,	
	Tender documents containing detailed information on the tenders can be freely downloaded from the Public Procurement Information Portal https.tenders.go.ke and County Government of Busia website (www.busiacounty.go.ke)	
	Dully filled, signed and serialized tender documents and attachments MUST be submitted through the IFMIS supplier portal: supplier.treasury.go.ke	
- ITT 27.6	The number of representatives of the Procuring Entity to sign is TENDER OPENING COMMITTEE.	

E. Evaluation, and Comparison of Tenders		
ITT 32.3	The adjustment shall be based on the NONE price of the item or component	
ITT Reference	PARTICULARS OF APPENDIX TO INSTRUCTIONS TO TENDERS	
	as quoted in other substantially responsive Tenders. If the price of the item or component cannot be derived from the price of other substantially responsive Tenders, the Procuring Entity shall use its best estimate.	
ITT 35.2	The invitation to tender is extended to the following groups that qualify for Reservations NOT APPLICABLE.	
ITT 36.1	At this time, the Procuring Entity does not intend to execute certain specific parts of the Works by subcontractors selected in advance.	

ITT 36.2	Contractor's may propose subcontracting: Maximum percentage of subcontracting permitted is: 50 % of the total contract amount. Tenderers planning to subcontract more than 10% of total volume of work shall specify, in the Form of Tender, the activity or parts of the Works to be subcontracted along with complete details of the subcontractors and their qualification and experience.
ITT 36.3	The parts of the Works for which the Procuring Entity permits Tenderers to propose Specialized Subcontractors are designated as follows: NOT APPLICABLE For the above-designated parts of the Works that may require Specialized Subcontractors, the relevant qualifications of the proposed Specialized Subcontractors will be added to the qualifications of the Tenderer for the purpose of evaluation.
ITT 37.2 (d)	Additional requirements apply. These are detailed in the evaluation criteria in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.
ITT 51.1	The person named to be appointed as Adjudicator is NOT APPLICABLE
ITT 52.2	Other documents required are AS PER EVALUATION CRITERIA

SECTION 3 - EVALUATION AND QUALIFICATION CRITERIA

1. General Provisions

Wherever a Tenderer is required to state a monetary amount, Tenderers should indicate the Kenya Shilling equivalent using the rate of exchange determined as follows:

- a) For construction turnover or financial data required for each year Exchange rate prevailing on the last day of the respective calendar year (in which the amounts for that year is to be converted) was originally established.
- b) Value of single contract Exchange rate prevailing on the date of the contract signature.
- Exchange rates shall be taken from the publicly available source identified in the ITT 14.3. Any error in determining the exchange rates in the Tender may be corrected by the Procuring Entity.

This section contains the criteria that the Employer shall use to evaluate tender and qualify tenderers. No other factors, methods or criteria shall be used other than specified in this tender document. The Tenderer shall provide all the information requested in the forms included in Section IV, Tendering Forms. The Procuring Entity should use the Standard Tender Evaluation Document for Goods and Works for evaluating Tenders.

2. Evaluation and contract award Criteria

The Procuring Entity shall use the criteria and methodologies listed in this Section to evaluate tenders and arrive at the Lowest Evaluated Tender. The tender that (i) meets the qualification criteria, (ii) has been determined to be substantially responsive to the Tender Documents, and (iii) is determined to have the Lowest Evaluated Tender price shall be selected for award of contract.

3. Preliminary examination for Determination of Responsiveness

The Procuring Entity will start by examining all tenders to ensure they meet in all respects the eligibility criteria and other requirements in the ITT, and that the tender is complete in all aspects in meeting the requirements of "Part 2 – Procuring Entity's Works Requirements", including checking for tenders with unacceptable errors, abnormally low tenders, abnormally high tenders and tenders that are front loaded. The Standard Tender Evaluation Report Document for Goods and Works for evaluating Tenders provides very clear guide on how to deal with review of these requirements. Tenders that do not pass the Preliminary Examination will be considered irresponsive and will not be considered further. In particular preliminary examination will be carried out as shown in the Table below:

1. Stage 1: Preliminary Evaluation

_	
1	Certified Copy of Certificate of Incorporation/ Business Registration Certificate
2	Certified Copy of VALID Single Business Permit (TO BE VERIFIED)
3	Valid and Certified copy of Tax Compliance Certificate (TO BE VERIFIED)
4	Submit a Dully filled, signed, stamped and Serialized Standard Tender Document without altering any page
5	Dully filled, signed and stamped form of tender in the format provided (MUST BE ON THE COMPANY LETTER HEAD)
6	Certified Copy of CR 12 Director(s) ID (s) (valid from January 2024 to date)
7	Dully filled, signed, stamped and serialized tender forms (Code of Ethics in the Format Provided, Self-Declaration Debarment Form in the format provided (Form SD 1), Self-Declaration and Anti- Corruption Form (Form SD 2), and confidential business questionnaire in the format provided
8	Certified Valid copy of National Construction Authority Certificate and Practicing License for Electrical Works only (NCA 8 AND ABOVE) (TO BE VERIFIED)
9	Current Certified License from the Energy and Petroleum Regulatory Authority (EPRA) for Electrical Engineering works

ONLY RESPONSIVE BIDDERS WILL BE SUBJECTED TO THE NEXT STAGE OF EVALUATION AND ALL CERTIFICATION MUST BE DONE BY THE COMMISSIONER OF OATHS

2. Technical Qualification Evaluation

Bidders having technical specifications will be subjected to evaluation on technical qualifications using the technical parameters below:

No. Description Requirement	Score
-----------------------------	-------

1	Specific experience of the firm	 The firm must provide evidence of at least three (3) similar works of which MUST have been completed in the last 5 years; a. At least one such similar assignment (works) shall be of minimum value of Kenya Shillings Two Million (Kshs. 2,000,000). The project should have been completed successfully. This has to be evidenced (attach completion certificate) (9 Marks) b. The remaining other two similar assignments (works) shall be of minimum value Kenya Shillings Seven Hundred Thousand (KES. 700,000). (10 Marks). c. The Bidder Must Provide evidence to show his annual volume of construction work is a minimum of Kshs 3,000,000 carried out in the last 2 consecutive years. (Bidder should provide a list of works, client names and reference person as well as contacts. The evidence must be reflected on the firm's financial statements provided). (10 Marks) d. For purposes of evaluation, bidders must attach copies of the award letters and contracts for each of the three (3) submitted assignment clearly indicating details of the assignment, name and contact address of the client, value of the assignment, project duration and evidence of successful completion i.e., Completion Certificate. (6 Marks) 	35
2	Work Plan and Methodology	 The firm should provide a logical, well-structured work plan consistent with the time frame for the production and demonstrate: a. Methodology clearly indicating a detailed description of the project activities. (8 Marks). b. Logical Work plan that clearly indicate timeframes and deliverables. (8 Marks). c. Organization: project organization structure for the proposed project (4 Marks) 	20
3	Financial Capacity	Audited Statements of account for the last two consecutive years. For purpose of evaluation, the audited accounts are considered to be Certified if issued by registered CPA firm/member recognized by ICPAK and signed by the Company's Directors. Attach License of the firm and or member. (Each year 5 Marks)	10
4	Plant & Equipment	The Bidder must indicate the main plant and equipment considered by the company to be necessary for undertaking the project together with proof ownership or lease agreement. The essential equipment to be	15

		1 111 0 1 0 1 1 2 2 1	
		made available for the Contract by the Bidder:	
		a. Crane (1 No.) 8 marks	
		b. Concrete Mixer (1 No.) (2 marks)	
		c. Concrete Poker vibrators (1 No.) - (2 marks)	
		d. Pick up (1No.) - (3marks)	
		(Bidder must provide current proposals/ evidence for timely acquisition	
		or own, lease, hire, etc Clearly indicating Source and Contacts for	
		the firms if equipment are under lease)	
5	Qualification and Experience of Key Personnel	Bidders are required to provide Curriculum Vitae (CV) of two (2) key professional staff, of whom one will be the Project Team Leader (PTL) responsible for the day-to-day management of the project, with requisite qualification and experience as detailed below: a. Project Team Leader (PTL) – 10-Marks he/she must be a of Degree/Diploma Holder for Electrical/Civil/Mechanical/Mechatronics Engineering and be registered by either EBK or Kenya Engineering Technology Registration Board (KETRB) or an equivalent accreditation he bidder must attach: Certified Copy of degree/ Diploma Certificate. (3 Marks) Certified Copy of Certificate from either EBK or KETRB (4 Marks) At least Three (3) years' experience in construction projects. (3 Marks) Project Foreman – 10-Marks he/she must be a Diploma Holder for Civil Engineering and be registered by National Construction Authority (NCA) or an equivalent accreditation the bidder must attach: Certified Copy of Diploma Certificate. (3 Marks) Certified Copy of Certificate from NCA (4 Marks) At least three (3) years' experience in construction projects. (3 Marks)	
		Total Marks	100
		TOTAL WALKS	100

Tenderers will be required to score 80 Marks on the above Technical Evaluation to qualify for Financial Evaluation.

3. Financial Evaluation

Tenderers that score 70% under Evaluation on Technical Qualification will have their bids subjected to financial evaluation. Financial Evaluation shall involve checking for completeness of the bill of quantities.

4. Recommendation of Award

The lowest evaluated bidder will be recommended for consideration of award of the tender.

QUALIFICATION FORMS

1. FORM EQU: EQUIPMENT

The Tenderer shall provide adequate information to demonstrate clearly that it has the capability to meet the requirements for the key equipment listed in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria. A separate Form shall be prepared for each item of equipment listed, or for alternative equipment proposed by the Tenderer.

Item of equipr	nent		
Equipment information	Name of manufacturer	Model and power rating	
	Capacity	Year of manufacture	
Current status	Current location	•	
	Details of current commitments		
Source	Indicate source of the equipment ☐ Owned ☐ Rented ☐ Leased ☐ Specially manufactured		
Omit the follow	ving information for equipment owned by	the Tenderer.	
Owner	Name of owner		
	Address of owner		
	Telephone	Contact name and title	
	Fax	Telex	
Agreements	Details of rental / lease / manufacture agreements specific to the project		

2. FORM PER -1

Contractor's Representative and Key Personnel Schedule

Tenderers should provide the names and details of the suitably qualified Contractor's Representative and Key Personnel to perform the Contract. The data on their experience should be supplied using the Form PER-2 below for each candidate.

Contractor' Representative and Key Personnel

1.	Title of position: Contractor's Representative		
	Name of candidate:		
	Duration of appointment:		
	Time commitment: for this		
	position:		
	Expected time schedule for		
	this		
	position:		
2.	Title of position:		
	Name of candidate:		
	Duration of appointment:		
	Time commitment: for this		
	position:		
	Expected time schedule for this		
	position:		
3.	Title of position:		
ای.	Name of candidate:		
	Duration of appointment:		
	Time commitment: for this		
	position:		
	Expected time schedule for		
	this		
	position:		
4.	Title of position:		
	Name of candidate:		
	Duration of appointment:		
	Time commitment: for this		
	position:		
	Expected time schedule for this		
	position:		
5.	*		
5.	Title of position: Name of candidate		
	Duration of appointment: Time commitment: for this		
	position:		
	Expected time schedule for		
	this		
	position:		

3. FORM PER-2:

Resume and Declaration - Contractor's Representative and Key Personnel.

Summarize professional experience in reverse chronological order. Indicate particular technical and managerial experience relevant to the project.

Position [#1]: [title of position from Form PER-1]							
Personnel information		Name:		Date of birth:			
	Address:				E-mail:		
	-	Professional qualifications:					
	-	Academic qualifications:					
	Language proficiency:						
Details		Add CD	- Fall				
		Address of Procuri	ng Entity:				
		Telephone:		Contact (manager / personnel officer):			
		Fax:					
		Job title:		Years with present Procuring Entity:			
Summarize professional experience in reverse chronological order. Indicate particular technical and managerial experience relevant to the project.							
Project	Rol	e	Duration of involvement	Relevant experience			
Declaration I, the undersigned certify that to							
	the best of my knowledge and belief, the information contained in this Form PER-2 correctly						
describes myself, my qualifications and my experience.							
I confirm that I am available as certified in the following table and throughout the expected time schedule for this position as provided in the Tender:							
Commitment Details							
Commitme contract:	Commitment to duration of contract:						
Time comn	Time commitment:						

I understand that any misrepresentation or omission in this Form may:

a) be taken into consideration during Tender evaluation;
b) result in my disqualification from participating in the Tender;

- c) result in my dismissal from the contract.

Name of Contractor's Representative or Key Personnel:	
Signature:	
Date:	-
Counter signature of authorized representative of the Tenderer:	
Signature:	
Date:	

4.2 FORM CON – 2 Historical Contract Non-Performance, Pending Litigation and Litigation History

Tender	rer's Na	me:			
Date: _					
Tende	r No.: _				
Tende	r for:				
Non-Po	erforme	d Contracts in acc	ordance with Section III, Evalu	ation and	Qualification Criteria
	Contra	ct non-performan	ce did not occur since 1st Janu teria, Sub-Factor 2.1.		
□ Qualifi		ct(s) not perform riteria, requirem	ed since 1 st January 2022 spe ent 2.1	cified in S	ection III, Evaluation and
Year	Non- perfor portion of contr	med on	t Identification		Total Contract Amount (current value, currency, exchange rate and Kenya Shilling equivalent)
		Contrac	t Identification:		
		Name o	f Procuring Entity:		
		Addres	s of Procuring Entity:		
Reason(s) for					
		nonperf	nonperformance:		
Pendir	ng Litigat	ion, in accordance	with Section III, Evaluation an	d Qualific	ation Criteria
□ Sub-Fa □	No per actor 2.3 Pendin	ding litigation in	accordance with Section III, E	Evaluation	n and Qualification Criteria,
1 40001	45 11	Tarcatca Bolowi			
Year dispu	_	Amount in dispute	Contract Identification		Total Contract Amount (currency), Kenya

Year of dispute	Amount in dispute (currency)	Contract Identification	Total Contract Amount (currency), Kenya Shilling Equivalent (exchange rate)
		Contract Identification: Name of Procuring: Entity: Address of Procuring Entity: Matter in dispute: Party who initiated the dispute: Status of dispute:	

		Contract Identification:	
		Name of Procuring	
		Entity: Address of	
		Procuring Entity: Matter	
		in dispute:	
		Party who initiated the dispute:	
		Status of dispute:	
Litigation I	History in accordance	e with Section III, Evaluation and Qualific	cation Criteria
□ No	Litigation History in	accordance with Section III, Evaluation a	and Qualification Criteria,
Sub-Factor	2.4.		
☐ Liti	igation History in acc	cordance with Section III, Evaluation and	Qualification Criteria, Sub-
Factor 2.4 a	as indicated below.		
Year of	Outcome as	Contract Identification	Total Contract Amount
award	percentage of Net		(currency), Kenya
	Worth		Shilling Equivalent
			(exchange rate)
		Contract Identification:	[insert amount]
		Name of Procuring Entity:	
		Address of Procuring Entity:	
		Matter in dispute:	
		Matter in dispute:	
		Party who initiated the dispute:	
		[indicate "Procuring Entity" or	
		"Contractor"]	
		Reason(s) for Litigation and	
		award decision	
1		***************************************	

4.3 FORM FIN - 3.1:

Financial Situation and Performance

Tenderer's Name:		
Date:		
Tender No.:		
Tender for:		
4.4.1. Financial Data		
Type of Financial information in	Historic information for pre-	vious two <i>years,</i>
(currency)	(amount in currency, curren	ncy, exchange rate*, USD equivalent)
	Year 1	Year 2
Statement of Financial Position (I	nformation from Balance Sho	eet)
Total Assets (TA)		
Total Liabilities (TL)		
Total Equity/Net Worth (NW)		
Current Assets (CA)		
Current Liabilities (CL)		
Working Capital (WC)		
Information from Income Staten	nent	
Total Revenue (TR)		
Profits Before Taxes (PBT)		
Cash Flow Information		
Cash Flow from Operating Activities		

4.4.2 Sources of Finance

Specify sources of finance to meet the cash flow requirements on works currently in progress and for future contract commitments.

No.	Source of finance	Amount (Kenya Shilling equivalent)
1		
2		
3		

4.4.3 Financial documents

The Tenderer and its parties shall provide copies of financial statements for the last two years pursuant Section III, Evaluation and Qualifications Criteria, Sub-factor 3.1. The financial statements shall:

- (a) reflect the financial situation of the Tenderer or in case of JV member, and not an affiliated entity (such as parent company or group member).
- (b) be independently audited or certified in accordance with local legislation.
- (c) be complete, including all notes to the financial statements.
- (d) correspond to accounting periods already completed and audited.
- Attached are copies of financial statements1 for the 2022 and 2023 year required above; and complying with the requirements

OTHER FORMS

1. FORM OF TENDER

INSTRUCTIONS TO TENDERERS

- *i)* The Tenderer must prepare this Form of Tender on stationery with its letterhead clearly showing the Tenderer's complete name and business address.
- ii) All italicized text is to help Tenderer in preparing this form.
- iii) Tenderer must complete and sign CERTIFICATE OF INDEPENDENT TENDER DETERMINATION and the SELF DECLARATION OF THE TENDERER attached to this Formof Tender.
- iv) The Form of Tender shall include the following Forms duly completed and signed by the Tenderer.
 - Tenderer's Eligibility- Confidential Business Questionnaire
 - Certificate of Independent Tender Determination
 - Self-Declaration of the Tenderer

Date of this Tender submission: [insert date (as day, month and year) of Tender submission]

	Request for Tender No.: [insert identification]
	Name and description of Tender [Insert as per ITT]
	To: [insert complete name of Procuring Entity]
	Dear Sir,
1.	In accordance with the Conditions of Contract, Specifications, Drawings and Bills of Quantities for the execution of the above-named Works, we, the undersigned offer to construct and complete the Works and remedy any defects therein for the sum of Kenya Shillings [[Amount in figures]Kenya
	Shillings [amount in words]
2.	We undertake, if our tender is accepted, to commence the Works as soon as is reasonably possible after the receipt of the Project Manager's notice to commence, and to complete the whole of the Works comprised in the Contract within the time stated in the Special Conditions of Contract.
3.	We agree to adhere by this tender until[Insert date], and it
	shall remain binding upon us and may be accepted at any time before that date.

- 4. Unless and until a formal Agreement is prepared and executed this tender together with your written acceptance thereof, shall constitute a binding Contract between us. We further understand that you are not bound to accept the lowest or any tender you may receive.
- 5. We, the undersigned, further declare that:
 - i) <u>No reservations</u>: We have examined and have no reservations to the tender document, including Addenda issued in accordance with ITT 28; <u>Eligibility</u>: We meet the eligibility requirements and have no conflict of interest in accordance with ITT 3 and 4;

- ii) <u>Tender-Securing Declaration</u>: We have not been suspended nor declared ineligible by the Procuring Entity based on execution of a Tender-Securing or Proposal-Securing Declaration in the Procuring Entity's Country in accordance with ITT 19.8;
- *Conformity*: We offer to execute in conformity with the tendering documents and in accordance with the implementation and completion specified in the construction schedule, the following Works: [insert a brief description of the Works];
- vii) <u>Tender Validity Period</u>: Our Tender shall be valid for the period specified in TDS 18.1 (as amended, if applicable) from the date fixed for the Tender submission deadline specified in TDS 22.1 (as amended, if applicable), and it shall remain binding upon us and may be accepted at any time before the expiration of that period;
- viii) <u>Performance Security:</u> If our Tender is accepted, we commit to obtain a Performance Security in accordance with the Tendering document;
- ix) One Tender Per Tenderer: We are not submitting any other Tender(s) as an individual Tender, and we are not participating in any other Tender(s) as a Joint Venture member or as a subcontractor, and meet the requirements of ITT 3.4, other than alternative Tenders submitted in accordance with ITT 13.3:
- x) <u>Suspension and Debarment</u>: We, along with any of our subcontractors, suppliers, Project Manager, manufacturers, or service providers for any part of the contract, are not subject to, and not controlled by any entity or individual that is subject to, a temporary suspension or a debarment imposed by the Public Procurement Regulatory Authority or any other entity of the Government of Kenya, or any international organization.
- xi) <u>State-owned enterprise or institution:</u> [select the appropriate option and delete the other] [We are not a state-owned enterprise or institution] / [We are a state-owned enterprise or institution but meet the requirements of ITT 3.8];
- xii) <u>Commissions, gratuities, fees</u>: We have paid, or will pay the following commissions, gratuities, or fees with respect to the tender process or execution of the Contract: [insert complete name of each Recipient, its full address, the reason for which each commission or gratuity was paid and the amount and currency of each such commission or gratuity].

Name Recipient	of	Address	Reason	Amount

(*If none has been paid or is to be paid, indicate "none."*)

- xiii) Binding Contract: We understand that this Tender, together with your written acceptance thereof included in your Letter of Acceptance, shall constitute a binding contract between us, until a formal contract is prepared and executed:
- xiv) Not Bound to Accept: We understand that you are not bound to accept the lowest evaluated cost Tender, the Most Advantageous Tender or any other Tender that you may receive;
- xv) <u>Fraud and Corruption:</u> We hereby certify that we have taken steps to ensure that no person acting for us or on our behalf engages in any type of Fraud and Corruption;
- xvi) Collusive practices: We hereby certify and confirm that the tender is

genuine, non-collusive and made with the intention of accepting the contract if awarded. To this effect we have signed the "Certificate of Independent Tender Determination" attached below.

- xvii) We undertake to adhere by the Code of Ethics for Persons Participating in Public Procurement and Asset Disposal, copy available from __(specify website) during the procurement process and the execution of any resulting contract.
- xviii) We, the Tenderer, have completed fully and signed the following Forms as part of our Tender:
 - a) Tenderer's Eligibility; Confidential Business Questionnaire to establish we are not in any conflict to interest.
 - b) Certificate of Independent Tender Determination to declare that we completed the tender without colluding with other tenderers.
 - c) Self-Declaration of the Tenderer to declare that we will, if awarded a contract, not engage in any form of fraud and corruption.
 - d) Declaration and commitment to the Code of Ethics for Persons Participating in Public Procurement and Asset Disposal

Date signed	_day of	_,

Notes

* Person signing the Tender shall have the power of attorney given by the Tenderer to be attached with the Tender.

A. TENDERER'S ELIGIBILITY- CONFIDENTIALBUSINESS QUESTIONNAIRE

Instruction to Tenderer

Tender is instructed to complete the particulars required in this Form. Tenderer is further reminded that it is an offence to give false information on this Form.

(a) Tenderer's details

	ITEM	DESCRIPTION
1	Name of the Procuring Entity	
2	Reference Number of the Tender	
3	Date and Time of Tender Opening	
4	Name of the Tenderer	
5	Full Address and Contact Details of the Tenderer.	 Country City Location Building Floor Postal Address Name and email of contact person.
6	Current Trade License Registration Number and Expiring date	
7	Name, country and full address (postal and physical addresses, email, and telephone number) of Registering Body/Agency	
8	Description of Nature of Business	
9	Maximum value of business which the Tenderer handles.	
10	State if Tenders Company is listed in stock exchange, give name and full address (postal and physical addresses, email, and telephone number) of state which stock exchange	

General and Specific Details

b) Sole Proprietor, provide the following details	
Name in full:	
Age:	_
Nationality:	
Country of Origin:	
Citizenship:	

c) Partnership, provide the following details.

	Name of Partners	Nationality	Citizenship	%Shares Owned
1				
2				
3				

(d) i) ii)	Registered Company, provide the following details. Private or public Company State the nominal and issued capital of the Company-							
Non	nina	al Kenya Shillings (Equivalent)			•••••			
Issu	ed I	Kenya Shillings (Equivalent)		•••••				
iii)	(Give details of Directors as follow	WS					
		Name of Directors	Nationalit [®]	у	Citizo	enship		%Shares Owned
	_1							
	2							
	3							
e) If ye		i) Are there any person/person who has/have an interest of provide details as follows.	ons in			(Nan	ne of Pro	ocuring Entity)
		Names of Person		Interest or Relationship with				
1						Tende	rer	
		ii) Conflict of interest disclos	ure					
	Ту	ype of Conflict		Disclosu YES or				provide details relationship with rer
1	co	enderer is directly or indirectly controlled or is under common contother tenderer.						
2		enderer receives or has received a indirect subsidy from another ter	•					
3		enderer has the same legal represe another tenderer	entative					
4	ter pa the the	enderer has a relationship with and inderer, directly or through common arties, that puts it in a position to it e tender of another tenderer, or in e decisions of the Procuring Entity garding this tendering process	on third nfluence fluence					

	Type of Conflict	Disclosure YES or NO	If YES provide details of the relationship with Tenderer
5	Any of the Tenderer's affiliates participated as a consultant in the preparation of the design or technical specifications of the works that are the subject of the tender.		
6	Tenderer would be providing goods, works, non-consulting services or consulting services during implementation of the contract specified in this Tender Document.		
7	Tenderer has a close business or family relationship with a professional staff of the Procuring Entity who are directly or indirectly involved in the preparation of the Tender document or specifications of the Contract, and/or the Tender evaluation process of such contract.		
8	Tenderer has a close business or family relationship with a professional staff of the Procuring Entity who would be involved in the implementation or supervision of the such Contract.		
9	Has the conflict stemming from such relationship stated in item 7 and 8 above been resolved in a manner acceptable to the Procuring Entity throughout the tendering process and execution of the Contract.		
e)	Certification		

Certification	
On behalf of the Tenderer, I certify that the info and accurate as at the date of submission.	ormation given above is complete, current
Full Name:	
Title or Designation:	
(Signature)	(Date)

B. CERTIFICATE OF INDEPENDENT TENDER DETERMINATION

I, the	e undersigned, in submitting the accompanying Letter of Tender to the Busia for:	the County Government of [Name of tender]
		[Tender number]
in res	ponse to the request for tenders made by:	Name of Tenderer
do he	reby make the following statements that I certify to be true and com	aplete in every respect:
I certi	ify, on behalf of	[Name of Tenderer] that:
1.	I have read and I understand the contents of this Certificate;	
2.	I understand that the Tenderer will be disqualified if this Certificate and complete in every respect;	e is found not to be true
3.	I am the authorized representative of the Tenderer with authority to	o sign this Certificate, and

- 3. I am the authorized representative of the Tenderer with authority to sign this Certificate, and to submit the Tender on behalf of the Tenderer;
- 4. For the purposes of this Certificate and the Tender, I understand that the word "competitor" shall include any individual or organization, other than the Tenderer, whether or not affiliated with the Tenderer, who:
 - a) Has been requested to submit a Tender in response to this request for tenders;
 - b) could potentially submit a tender in response to this request for tenders, based on their qualifications, abilities or experience;
- 5. The Tenderer discloses that [tick one of the following, as applicable]:
 - a) The Tenderer has arrived at the Tender independently from, and without consultation, communication, agreement or arrangement with, any competitor;
 - b) the Tenderer has entered into consultations, communications, agreements or arrangements with one or more competitors regarding this request for tenders, and the Tenderer discloses, in the attached document(s), complete details thereof, including the names of the competitors and the nature of, and reasons for, such consultations, communications, agreements or arrangements;
- 6. In particular, without limiting the generality of paragraphs (5) (a) or (5) (b) above, there has been no consultation, communication, agreement or arrangement with any competitor regarding:
 - a) prices;
 - b) methods, factors or formulas used to calculate prices;
 - c) the intention or decision to submit, or not to submit, a tender; or
 - d) the submission of a tender which does not meet the specifications of the request for Tenders; except as specifically disclosed pursuant to paragraph (5) (b) above;
- 7. In addition, there has been no consultation, communication, agreement or arrangement with any competitor regarding the quality, quantity, specifications or delivery particulars of the works or services to which this request for tenders relates, except as specifically authorized by the procuring authority or as specifically disclosed pursuant to paragraph (5) (b) above;

directly or indirectly, to any competitor, prior to the date and time of the official tender opening, or of the awarding of the Contract, whichever comes first, unless otherwise required by law or as specifically disclosed pursuant to paragraph (5) (b) above.
Name and Title
Signature Date

the terms of the Tender have not been, and will not be, knowingly disclosed by the Tenderer,

[Name, title and signature of authorized agent of Tenderer and Date]

8.

B. SELF-DECLARATION FORMS

FORM SD 1: SELF DECLARATION THAT THE PERSON/TENDERER IS NOT DEBARRED IN THE MATTER OF THE PUBLIC PROCUREMENT AND ASSET DISPOSAL ACT 2015

I,		, of Post Office Box	being a
reside	ent of	in the Republic of	do hereby make a
staten	ment as follows: -		
1.	THAT I am the Company	y Secretary/ Chief Executive/Managin	g Director/Principal Officer/Director
	of	(insert name of the Company)	who is a Bidder in respect of Tender
	No	for	(insert tender
		rized and competent to make this st	
2.		dder, its directors and subcontractor ment proceeding under Part IV of the A	
3.	THAT what is deponed t	to herein above is true to the best of my	y knowledge, information and belief.
	(Title)	(Signature)	
	Bidder Official Stamp		

FORM SD 3: DECLARATION AND COMMITMENT TO THE CODE OF ETHICS

I,
(Name of the Business/Company/Firm)declare
that I have read and fully understood the contents of the Public Procurement & Asset Disposal
Act, 2015, Regulations and the Code of Ethics for persons participating in Public Procurement
and Asset Disposal and my responsibilities under the Code.
I do hereby commit to abide by the provisions of the Code of Ethics for persons participating in
Public Procurement and Asset Disposal.
Name of Authorized signatory
Sign
Position
Office addressTelephone
E-mail
Name of the Firm/Company
Date
(Company Seal/Rubber Stamp where applicable)
Witness
Name
Sign
Date

FORM OF TENDER SECURITY

WHE	REAS			(hereinafter
			dated	
				(name of Contract)
KNOW	ALL P	EOPLE by these presents that WE		having our
registe	ered offi	ce at	(hereina	after called "the Bank"), are
bound	unto		(Hereina	after called "the Employer"
in the s	sum of K	sh 2% of Tender Sum:		for which payment well and
truly t sealed		de to the said Employer, the Ban	k bind itself, its successors and assigns	s by these presents
with tl	he Com	mon Seal of the said Bank this	Day of20	
THE (CONDI	ΓΙΟΝS of this obligation are:		
1.		er tender opening the tenderer wir r validity specified in the instruct	thdraws his tender during the period or ions to tenderers	f
	Or			
2.		tenderer, having been notified of tender validity:	of the acceptance of this tender by the	e Employer during the
	a)	fails or refuses to execute Instructions to Tenderers, if re	the form of Agreement in accordanguired; or	nce with the
	b)	fails or refuses to furnish t Instructions to Tenderers;	he Performance Security, in accord-	ance with the
withou note th	ut the Enat the a	mployer having to substantiate hi	e above amount upon receipt of his first is demand, provided that in his demand him, owing to the occurrence of one or or conditions.	l the Employer will
		e will remain in force for a period spect thereof should reach the Bar	d of 150 days from date of tender open nk not later than the said date.	ing, and any
		[date]	[signature of the Bank]	
		[witness]	[seal]	

PART II - WORK REQUIREMENTS

SECTION 4 - GENERAL SPECIFICATIONS OF MATERIALS AND WORKS

4.1 GENERAL

This section gives specifications for lighting columns and brackets made from steel including lighting columns mounted on other structures, Solar panels, LED lighting, batteries, Controllers and other accessories. The specification stipulates the minimum requirements for street lighting accessories, for use in the project and it shall be the responsibility of the supplier to ensure adequacy of the design, good engineering practice, adherence to the specification and applicable standards and regulations as well as ensuring good workmanship in the manufacture of the items. The Engineer could give additional instructions to supplement the specification.

This specification is to be read in conjunction with the drawings which are issued with it. Bills of quantities shall be the basis of all additions and omissions during the progress of the works. This specification defines minimum requirements, but tenderers who offer superior facilities will be considered.

This specification covers the following items:

- a) Battery
- b) Solar panel
- c) LED Lamp
- d) Controllers
- e) PV Bracket, Lamp Pole and Ancillary Equipment

Component	Specifications and Remarks	QTY
Solar Panel	500W/36V , Mono-crystalline, >17% Efficiency.	2 pcs
LED Lamp	80W/24V , 2 <u>units LED module 56pcs 5050 LEDS</u> , Super bright LED 5050 ,180LMS/W, 6000K,IP66,	4 pcs
Smart Controller	20 A MPPT , Automatic dusk to dawn, LED driver function integrated.	2pcs
Li Battery unit	100AH/25.6V LiFePO4 battery, Free Maintenance, Deep cycle.	2 pcs
PV Cables	2*2.5mm ² , from solar panel to controller	6M

4.2 STANDARD OF MATERIALS

The Contractor shall adhere to the material and equipment specifications described and named in this Specification. Should the Contractors install any material not specified herein before receiving approval from the proper authorities, the Engineer shall direct the Contractor to remove the material in question immediately.

The fact that this material has been installed shall have no bearing or influence on the decision by the Engineer.

All materials condemned by the Engineer as not approved for use, are to be removed from the premises and suitable materials delivered and installed in their place at the expense of the Contractor. All materials required for the works shall be new and the best of the respective kind and shall be of a uniform pattern.

The Contractor shall carry out the manufacture of Plant, the production and manufacture of Materials, and all other execution of the Works:

- a. in the manner (if any) specified in the specifications,
- b. in a proper workmanlike and careful manner, in accordance with recognized good practice, and
- c. with properly equipped facilities and non-hazardous materials, except as otherwise specified in the specification.

The Contractor shall submit the following samples of Materials, and relevant information, to the Engineer for consent prior to using the Materials in or for the Works:

- a. manufacturer's standard samples of Materials and samples specified in the bid documents, all at the Contractor's cost, and
- b. additional samples instructed by the Engineer as a Variation. Each sample shall be labelled as to origin and intended use in the Works. The Engineer's Personnel shall at all reasonable times:
- c. have full access to all parts of the Site and to all places from which natural Materials are being obtained, and
- d. during production, manufacture and construction (at the Site and elsewhere), be entitled to examine, inspect, measure and test the materials and workmanship, and to check the progress of manufacture of Plant and production and manufacture of Materials.
- e. The Contractor shall give the Engineer's Personnel full opportunity to carry out these activities, including providing access, facilities, permissions and safety equipment. No such activity shall relieve the Contractor from any obligation or responsibility.

4.3 WORKMANSHIP

The workmanship and method of installation shall conform to the best standard practice. All work shall be performed by a skilled tradesman and to the satisfaction of the Engineer. Helpers shall have qualified supervision.

The Contractor shall give notice to the Engineer whenever any work is ready and before it is covered up, put out of sight, or packaged for storage or transport. The Engineer shall then either carry out the examination, inspection, measurement or testing without unreasonable delay, or promptly give notice to the Contractor that the Engineer does not require to do so. If the Contractors fail to give the notice, he shall, if and when required by the Engineer, uncover the work and thereafter reinstate and make good, all at the Contractor's cost.

Any work that does not in the opinion of the Engineer conform to the best standard practice will be removed and reinstated at the contractor expense.

Permits, Certificates or Licenses must be held by all tradesmen for the type of work; in which they are involved

where such permits, certificates or licenses exist under Government legislation.

4.4 SHOP DRAWINGS

Before manufacture or fabrication is commenced the Contractor shall organize for a Factory Acceptance Test in addition to the submission of two copies of detailed drawings of all Battery, Solar panel, LED light, Intelligent management and control system, PV bracket, Lamp pole and Ancillary equipment including their components showing all pertinent information including sizes, capacities, construction details, etc., as may be required to determine the suitability of the equipment for the approval of the Engineer. Approval of the detailed drawings shall not relieve the contractor of the full responsibility of errors or the necessity of checking the drawings himself or of furnishing the materials and equipment and performing the work required by the plans and specifications.

4.5 RECORD DRAWINGS

These diagrams and drawings shall show the completed installation including sizes, and arrangements of the installation. The drawings shall be to scale not less than 1:50 and shall include plan views and section.

The drawings shall include all the details which may be useful in the operation, maintenance or subsequent modifications or extensions to the installation.

Three sets of diagrams and drawings shall be provided, all to the approval of the Engineer. One colored set of line diagrams relating to operating and maintenance instructions shall be framed and, mounted in a suitable location.

Solar PV design drawings, manuals and software must be provided.

4.6 REGULATIONS AND STANDARDS

All work executed by the contractor shall comply with the current edition of the "Regulations" for the Electrical Equipment of Buildings, issued by the Institution of Electrical Engineers, Electric Power Act, Kenya Bureau of Standards (KBS), Institution of Electrical Engineers (I.E.E) Wiring Regulations, Current recommendation of CCITT and CCIR, and with the Regulations of the Local Electricity Authority and the Communications Commission of Kenya (CCK)

Where the sets of regulations appear to conflict, they shall be clarified with the Engineer.

4.7 SETTING OUT WORK

The contractor, at his own expenses, is to set out works and take all measurements and dimensions required for the erection of his materials on site; making any modifications in details as may be found necessary during the progress of the works, submitting any such modifications or alterations in detail to

the Engineer before proceeding and must allow in his tender for all such modifications and for the provision of any such sketches or drawings related thereto.

4.8 TESTS

Installation tests shall be carried out throughout the works, whenever it is necessary, and at the end of the works. Tests shall be consistent with the specifications of the bid document and the standards in force.

The Contractor shall supply, without any additional payment, all equipment, analytical instruments, and labor necessary for conducting these tests. Analytical instruments shall be sealed and supplied with recent calibration certificates provided by an official laboratory. All tests shall be carried out on the responsibility of the Contractor.

In the event of a failure of the tests, tests shall be repeated after the Contractor has carried out the necessary repairs or replacements.

The results of the tests shall be set out in a report signed by the Engineer or his representative and by the Contractor.

4.82 Types of Tests

Tests shall comprise, but shall not be limited to, the following:

(a) Visual Inspection

- Checking the state of the equipment and the quality of work;
- Checking levels and alignments;
- Verifying the effective characteristics of the equipment.
- Measurement of the Insulation and Circuitry Continuity

This test shall be conducted on the various circuits after receivers have been removed.

(b) Operation Tests

All electrical equipment shall be tested when operating in order to verify conformity with the specifications of the tender document and the installation regulations.

(c) Performance Tests

These tests shall be conducted in order to verify the features of the installations and conformity with the standards in force.

The Contractor shall conduct any other test deemed necessary by the Engineer in order to verify the condition and the functioning of the installations.

SECTION 5 - BILLS OF QUANTITIES

S/N	HTS AT KEKAALET MARKET CENTRE DESCRIPTION	QTY	UNIT	RATE	AMOUNT
	CIVIL WORKS		•	1	
A	Excavate pit for column starting from stripped level but not exceeding 2.0m deep.	2.25	CM		
В	Cart away from site surplus excavations and spoil away from site	2.25	CM		
С	Extra over excavations for excavating in rock class 1	2.25	CM		
D	Cart away from site surplus excavations and spoil away from site	2.25	CM		
E	Vibrated reinforced concrete with D-16 mild steel bars on D-10 rings (1:2:4)	5.2	CM		
F	Supply and Install 1.5m long J-Anchoring bolts (Bolt and Nuts) M22 stainless steel for holding down the pole.	4	No		
G	Supply and Install Lightning Arrestor grounding mat, Copper tape and Copper Earth rods.	1	No		
	ELECTRO – MECHANICAL W	ORKS			
Car	efully carry out the following as described: -				
Н	12 Meters metallic street lighting pole hot-dip galvanized spray coated Q236	1	No		
I	Solar panel rack and LED lamp mounting assembly as per the Engineers specification and approval	1	No		
J	Supply, Install, Test and Commission an integrated solar mass light of the following specifications: -				
	i) 150W LED Lamp				
	ii) 150W-250W Mono PV Module.				
	iii) Li-ion set 160AH rating battery	4	No		
	iv) Photocell on-off (Dusk to Dawn switching mechanism)		1,0		
	Note: The above i-iv to be of IP 66 Grade with antivandalism tracking capability and the assembly kitted with a mounting rack inclined at 120 degrees angle.				
K	Carry out Social and Environmental Impact Assessment exercise and provide the report.	1	Item	30,000	30,000
L	Project Publicity and Branding as instructed by the Project Manager	1	Item	25,000	25,000
M	Allow for a provisional sum of Kenya Shillings Two Hundred Thousand for the purchase of anti-vandalism tracking and monitoring gargets.	1	Item	100,000	100,000
N	Allow a provisional sum of Kenya Shillings One Hundred and Twenty Thousand for Contingencies	1	Item	120,000	120,000
О	Allow a provisional sum of Kenya Shillings One Hundred Thousand for Project Management	1	Item	100,000	100,000

PART III - CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT AND CONTRACT FORMS

SECTION 6 - GENERAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT

These General Conditions of Contract (GCC), read in conjunction with the Special Conditions of Contract (SCC) and other documents listed therein, should be a complete document expressing fairly the rights and obligations of both parties.

These General Conditions of Contract have been developed on the basis of considerable international experience in the drafting and management of contracts, bearing in mind a trend in the construction industry towards simpler, more straightforward language.

The GCC can be used for both smaller admeasurement contracts and lump sum contracts.

General Conditions of Contract

General

1. **Definitions**

- 1.1 Bold face type is used to identify defined terms.
 - a) The Accepted Contract Amount means the amount accepted in the Letter of Acceptance for the execution and completion of the Works and the remedying of any defects.
 - b) **The Activity Schedule** is a schedule of the activities comprising the construction, installation, testing, and commissioning of the Works in a lump sum contract. It includes a lump sum price for each activity, which is used for valuations and for assessing the effects of Variations and Compensation Events.
 - c) **Bill of Quantities** means the priced and completed Bill of Quantities forming part of the Bid.
 - d) **The Completion Date** is the date of completion of the Works as certified by the Project Manager, in accordance with GCC Sub-Clause 53.1.
 - e) **The Contract** is the Contract between the Procuring Entity and the Contractor to execute, complete, and maintain the Works. It consists of the documents listed in GCC Sub-Clause 2.3 below.
 - f) **The Contractor** is the party whose Bid to carry out the Works has been accepted by the Procuring Entity.
 - g) **The Contractor's Bid** is the completed bidding document submitted by the Contractor to the Procuring Entity.
 - h) **The Contract Price** is the Accepted Contract Amount stated in the Letter of Acceptance and thereafter as adjusted in accordance with the Contract.
 - i) **Days** are calendar days; months are calendar months.
 - j) **Day works** are varied work inputs subject to payment on a time basis for the Contractor's employees and Equipment, in addition to payments for associated Materials and Plant.
 - k) **A Defect** is any part of the Works not completed in accordance with the Contract.
 - 1) **The Defects Liability Certificate** is the certificate issued by Project Manager upon correction of defects by the Contractor.
 - m) **The Defects Liability Period** is the period named in the SCC pursuant to Sub-Clause 34.1 and calculated from the Completion Date.
 - n) **Drawings** means the drawings of the Works, as included in the Contract, and any additional and modified drawings issued by (or on behalf of) the Procuring Entity in accordance with the Contract, include calculations and other information provided or approved by the Project Manager for the execution of the Contract.

- o) **The Procuring Entity** is the party who employs the Contractor to carry out the Works, as specified in the SCC, who is also the Procuring Entity.
- p) **Equipment** is the Contractor's machinery and vehicles brought temporarily to the Site to construct the Works.
- q) **"In writing" or "written"** means hand-written, type-written, printed or electronically made and resulting in a permanent record;
- r) **The Initial Contract Price** is the Contract Price listed in the Procuring Entity's Letter of Acceptance.
- s) **The Intended Completion Date** is the date on which it is intended that the Contractor shall complete the Works. The Intended Completion Date is specified in the SCC. The Intended Completion Date may be revised only by the Project Manager by issuing an extension of time or an acceleration order.
- t) **Materials** are all supplies, including consumables, used by the Contractor for incorporation in the Works.
- u) **Plant** is any integral part of the Works that shall have a mechanical, electrical, chemical, or biological function.
- v) **The Project Manager** is the person named in the SCC (or any other competent person appointed by the Procuring Entity and notified to the Contractor, to act in replacement of the Project Manager) who is responsible for supervising the execution of the Works and administering the Contract.
- w) SCC means Special Conditions of Contract.
- x) The Site is the area of the works as defined as such in the SCC.
- y) **Specification** means the Specification of the Works included in the Contract and any modification or addition made or approved by the Project Manager.
- z) **The Start Date** is given in the SCC. It is the latest date when the Contractor shall commence execution of the Works. It does not necessarily coincide with any of the Site Possession Dates.
- aa) **A Subcontractor** is a person or corporate body who has a Contract with the Contractor to carry out a part of the work in the Contract, which includes work on the Site.
- bb) **Temporary Works** are works designed, constructed, installed, and removed by the Contractor that are needed for construction or installation of the Works.
- cc) **A Variation** is an instruction given by the Project Manager which varies the Works.
- dd) **The Works** are what the Contract requires the Contractor to construct, install, and turn over to the Procuring Entity, as defined in the SCC.

2. Interpretation

- 2.1 In interpreting these GCC, words indicating one gender include all genders. Words indicating the singular also include the plural and words indicating the plural also include the singular. Headings have no significance. Words have their normal meaning under the language of the Contract unless specifically defined. The Project Manager shall provide instructions clarifying queries about these GCC.
- 22 If sectional completion is specified in the SCC, references in the GCC to the Works, the Completion Date, and the Intended Completion Date apply to any Section of the Works (other than references to the Completion Date and Intended Completion Date for the whole of the Works).
- 23 The documents forming the Contract shall be interpreted in the following order of priority:

- a) Agreement,
- b) Letter of Acceptance,
- c) Contractor's Bid,
- d) Special Conditions of Contract,
- e) General Conditions of Contract, including Appendices,
- f) Specifications,
- g) Drawings,
- h) Bill of Quantities⁶, and
- i) any other document listed in the SCC as forming part of the Contract.

3. Language and Law

3.1 The language of the Contract is English Language and the law governing the Contract are the Laws of Kenya.

4. Project Manager's Decisions

4.1 Except where otherwise specifically stated, the Project Manager shall decide contractual matters between the Procuring Entity and the Contractor in the role representing the Procuring Entity.

5. Delegation

5.1 Otherwise specified in the SCC, the Project Manager may delegate any of his duties and responsibilities to other people, after notifying the Contractor, and may revoke any delegation after notifying the Contractor.

6. Communications

6.1 Communications between parties that are referred to in the Conditions shall be effective only when in writing. A notice shall be effective only when it is delivered.

7. Subcontracting

7.1 The Contractor may subcontract with the approval of the Project Manager, but may not assign the Contract without the approval of the Procuring Entity in writing. Subcontracting shall not alter the Contractor's obligations.

8. Other Contractors

8.1 The Contractor shall cooperate and share the Site with other contractors, public authorities, utilities, and the Procuring Entity between the dates given in the Schedule of Other Contractors, as referred to in the SCC. The Contractor shall also provide facilities and services for them as described in the Schedule. The Procuring Entity may modify the Schedule of Other Contractors, and shall notify the Contractor of any such modification.

9. Personnel and Equipment

- 9.1 The Contractor shall employ the key personnel and use the equipment identified in its Bid, to carry out the Works or other personnel and equipment approved by the Project Manager. The Project Manager shall approve any proposed replacement of key personnel and equipment only if their relevant qualifications or characteristics are substantially equal to or better than those proposed in the Bid.
- 92 If the Project Manager asks the Contractor to remove a person who is a member of the Contractor's staff or work force, stating the reasons, the Contractor shall ensure

- that the person leaves the Site within seven days and has no further connection with the work in the Contract.
- 93 If the Procuring Entity, Project Manager or Contractor determines, that any employee of the Contractor be determined to have engaged in Fraud and Corruption during the execution of the Works, then that employee shall be removed in accordance with Clause 9.2 above.

10. Procuring Entity's and Contractor's Risks

10.1 The Procuring Entity carries the risks which this Contract states are Procuring Entity's risks, and the Contractor carries the risks which this Contract states are Contractor's risks.

11. Procuring Entity's Risks

- 11.1 From the Start Date until the Defects Liability Certificate has been issued, the following are Procuring Entity's risks:
 - a) The risk of personal injury, death, or loss of or damage to property (excluding the Works, Plant, Materials, and Equipment), which are due to
 - i) use or occupation of the Site by the Works or for the purpose of the Works, which is the unavoidable result of the Works or
 - ii) negligence, breach of statutory duty, or interference with any legal right by the Procuring Entity or by any person employed by or contracted to him except the Contractor.
- 11.2 From the Completion Date until the Defects Liability Certificate has been issued, the risk of loss of or damage to the Works, Plant, and Materials is a Procuring Entity's risk except loss or damage due to
 - aa) a Defect which existed on the Completion Date,
 - bb) an event occurring before the Completion Date, which was not itself a Procuring Entity's risk, or
 - cc) the activities of the Contractor on the Site after the Completion Date.

12. Contractor's Risks

12.1 From the Starting Date until the Defects Liability Certificate has been issued, the risks of personal injury, death, and loss of or damage to property (including, without limitation, the Works, Plant, Materials, and Equipment) which are not Procuring Entity's risks are Contractor's risks.

13. Insurance

- 13.1 The Contractor shall provide, in the joint names of the Procuring Entity and the Contractor, insurance cover from the Start Date to the end of the Defects Liability Period, in the amounts and deductibles stated in the SCC for the following events which are due to the Contractor's risks:
 - a) loss of or damage to the Works, Plant, and Materials;
 - b) loss of or damage to Equipment;
 - c) loss of or damage to property (except the Works, Plant, Materials, and Equipment) in connection with the Contract; and
 - d) personal injury or death.
- 132 Policies and certificates for insurance shall be delivered by the Contractor to the Project Manager for the Project Manager's approval before the Start Date. All such

- insurance shall provide for compensation to be payable in the types and proportions of currencies required to rectify the loss or damage incurred.
- 133 If the Contractor does not provide any of the policies and certificates required, the Procuring Entity may effect the insurance which the Contractor should have provided and recover the premiums the Procuring Entity has paid from payments otherwise due to the Contractor or, if no payment is due, the payment of the premiums shall be a debt due.
- 13.4 Alterations to the terms of an insurance shall not be made without the approval of the Project Manager.
- 135 Both parties shall comply with any conditions of the insurance policies.

14. Site Data

14.1 The Contractor shall be deemed to have examined any Site Data referred to in the SCC, supplemented by any information available to the Contractor.

15. Contractor to Construct the Works

15.1 The Contractor shall construct and install the Works in accordance with the Specifications and Drawings.

16. The Works to Be Completed by the Intended Completion Date

16.1 The Contractor may commence execution of the Works on the Start Date and shall carry out the Works in accordance with the Program submitted by the Contractor, as updated with the approval of the Project Manager, and complete them by the Intended Completion Date.

17. Approval by the Project Manager

- 17.1 The Contractor shall submit Specifications and Drawings showing the proposed Temporary Works to the Project Manager, for his approval.
- 172 The Contractor shall be responsible for design of Temporary Works.
- 173 The Project Manager's approval shall not alter the Contractor's responsibility for design of the Temporary Works.
- 174 The Contractor shall obtain approval of third parties to the design of the Temporary Works, where required.
- 175 All Drawings prepared by the Contractor for the execution of the temporary or permanent Works, are subject to prior approval by the Project Manager before this use.

18. Safety

18.1 The Contractor shall be responsible for the safety of all activities on the Site.

19. Discoveries

19.1 Anything of historical or other interest or of significant value unexpectedly discovered on the Site shall be the property of the Procuring Entity. The Contractor shall notify the Project Manager of such discoveries and carry out the Project Manager's instructions for dealing with them.

20. Possession of the Site

20.1 The Procuring Entity shall give possession of all parts of the Site to the Contractor. If possession of a part is not given by the date stated in the SCC, the Procuring Entity

shall be deemed to have delayed the start of the relevant activities, and this shall be a Compensation Event.

21. Access to the Site

21.1 The Contractor shall allow the Project Manager and any person authorized by the Project Manager access to the Site and to any place where work in connection with the Contract is being carried out or is intended to be carried out.

22. Instructions, Inspections and Audits

- 22.1 The Contractor shall carry out all instructions of the Project Manager which comply with the applicable laws where the Site is located.
- 222 The Contractor shall keep, and shall make all reasonable efforts to cause its Subcontractors and sub- consultants to keep, accurate and systematic accounts and records in respect of the Works in such form and details as will clearly identify relevant time changes and costs.
- 223 The Contractor shall permit and shall cause its subcontractors and sub-consultants to permit, the Procuring Entity and/or persons appointed by the Public Procurement Regulatory Authority to inspect the Site and/or the accounts and records relating to the procurement process, selection and/or contract execution, and to have such accounts and records audited by auditors appointed by the Public Procurement Regulatory Authority. The Contractor's and its Subcontractors' and sub-consultants' attention is drawn to Sub-Clause
- 224 (Fraud and Corruption) which provides, inter alia, that acts intended to materially impede the exercise of the Public Procurement Regulatory Authority's inspection and audit rights constitute a prohibited practice subject to contract termination (as well as to a determination of ineligibility pursuant to the Public Procurement Regulatory Authority's prevailing sanctions procedures).

23. Settlement of Claims and Disputes

23.1 Contractor's Claims

- 23.1.1 If the Contractor considers itself to be entitled to any extension of the Time for Completion and/or any additional payment, under any Clause of these Conditions or otherwise in connection with the Contract, the Contractor shall give Notice to the Project Manager, describing the event or circumstance giving rise to the claim. The notice shall be given as soon as practicable, and not later than 30 days after the Contractor became aware, or should have become aware, of the event or circumstance.
- 23.1.2 If the Contractor fails to give notice of a claim within such period of 30 days, the Time for Completion shall not be extended, the Contractor shall not be entitled to additional payment, and the Procuring Entity shall be discharged from all liability in connection with the claim. Otherwise, the following provisions of this Sub- Clause shall apply.
- 23.1.3 The Contractor shall also submit any other notices which are required by the Contract, and supporting particulars for the claim, all as relevant to such event or circumstance.
- 23.1.4 The Contractor shall keep such contemporary records as may be necessary to substantiate any claim, either on the Site or at another location acceptable to the Project Manager. Without admitting the Procuring Entity's liability, the Project Manager may, after receiving any notice under this Sub-Clause, monitor the record- keeping and/or instruct the Contractor to keep further contemporary

- records. The Contractor shall permit the Project Manager to inspect all these records, and shall (if instructed) submit copies to the Project Manager.
- 23.1.5 Within 42 days after the Contractor became aware (or should have become aware) of the event or circumstance giving rise to the claim, or within such other period as may be proposed by the Contractor and approved by the Project Manager, the Contractor shall send to the Project Manager a fully detailed claim which includes full supporting particulars of the basis of the claim and of the extension of time and/or additional payment claimed. If the event or circumstance giving rise to the claim has a continuing effect:
 - a) this fully detailed claim shall be considered as interim;
 - b) the Contractor shall send further interim claims at monthly intervals, giving the accumulated delay and/or amount claimed, and such further particulars as the Project Manager may reasonably require; and
 - c) the Contractor shall send a final claim within 30 days after the end of the effects resulting from the event or circumstance, or within such other period as may be proposed by the Contractor and approved by the Project Manager.
- 23.1.6 Within 42 days after receiving a Notice of a claim or any further particulars supporting a previous claim, or within such other period as may be proposed by the Project Manager and approved by the Contractor, the Project Manager shall respond with approval, or with disapproval and detailed comments. He may also request any necessary further particulars, but shall nevertheless give his response on the principles of the claim within the above defined time period.
- 23.1.7 Within the above defined period of 42 days, the Project Manager shall proceed in accordance with Sub- Clause
- 23.1.8 [Determinations] to agree or determine (i) the extension (if any) of the Time for Completion (before or after its expiry) in accordance with Sub-Clause 8.4 [Extension of Time for Completion], and/or (ii) the additional payment (if any) to which the Contractor is entitled under the Contract.
- 23.1.9 Each Payment Certificate shall include such additional payment for any claim as has been reasonably substantiated as due under the relevant provision of the Contract. Unless and until the particulars supplied are sufficient to substantiate the whole of the claim, the Contractor shall only be entitled to payment for such part of the claim as he has been able to substantiate.
- 23.1.10 If the Project Manager does not respond within the timeframe defined in this Clause, either Party may consider that the claim is rejected by the Project Manager and any of the Parties may refer to Arbitration in accordance with Sub-Clause 24.4 [Arbitration].
- 23.1.11 The requirements of this Sub-Clause are in addition to those of any other Sub-Clause which may apply to a claim. If the Contractor fails to comply with this or another Sub-Clause in relation to any claim, any extension of time and/or additional payment shall take account of the extent (if any) to which the failure has prevented or prejudiced proper investigation of the claim, unless the claim is excluded under the second paragraph of this Sub-Clause 24.3.

23.2 Amicable Settlement

23.2.1 Where a notice of a claim has been given, both Parties shall attempt to settle the dispute amicably before the commencement of arbitration. However, unless both Parties agree otherwise, the Party giving a notice of a claim in accordance with Sub-Clause 24.1 above should move to commence arbitration after the fifty-

sixth day from the day on which a notice of a claim was given, even if no attempt at an amicable settlement has been made.

233 Matters that may be referred to arbitration

- 23.3.1 Notwithstanding anything stated herein the following matters may be referred to arbitration before the practical completion of the Works or abandonment of the Works or termination of the Contract by either party:
 - a) The appointment of a replacement Project Manager upon the said person ceasing to act.
 - b) Whether or not the issue of an instruction by the Project Manager is empowered by these Conditions.
 - c) Whether or not a certificate has been improperly withheld or is not in accordance with these Conditions.
 - e) Any dispute arising in respect of war risks or war damage.
 - f) All other matters shall only be referred to arbitration after the completion or alleged completion of the Works or termination or alleged termination of the Contract, unless the Procuring Entity and the Contractor agree otherwise in writing.

234 Arbitration

- 23.4.1 Any claim or dispute between the Parties arising out of or in connection with the Contract not settled amicably in accordance with Sub-Clause 24.3 shall be finally settled by arbitration.
- 23.4.2 No arbitration proceedings shall be commenced on any claim or dispute where notice of a claim or dispute has not been given by the applying party within ninety days of the occurrence or discovery of the matter or issue giving rise to the dispute.
- 23.4.3 Notwithstanding the issue of a notice as stated above, the arbitration of such a claim or dispute shall not commence unless an attempt has in the first instance been made by the parties to settle such claim or dispute amicably with or without the assistance of third parties. Proof of such attempt shall be required.
- 23.4.4 The Arbitrator shall, without prejudice to the generality of his powers, have powers to direct such measurements, computations, tests or valuations as may in his opinion be desirable in order to determine the rights of the parties and assess and award any sums which ought to have been the subject of or included in any certificate.
- 23.4.5 The Arbitrator shall, without prejudice to the generality of his powers, have powers to open up, review and revise any certificate, opinion, decision, requirement or notice and to determine all matters in dispute which shall be submitted to him in the same manner as if no such certificate, opinion, decision requirement or notice had been given.
- 23.4.6 The arbitrators shall have full power to open up, review and revise any certificate, determination, instruction, opinion or valuation of the Project Manager, relevant to the dispute. Nothing shall disqualify representatives of the Parties and the Project Manager from being called as a witness and giving evidence before the arbitrators on any matter whatsoever relevant to the dispute.
- 23.4.7 Neither Party shall be limited in the proceedings before the arbitrators to the evidence, or to the reasons for dissatisfaction given in its Notice of Dissatisfaction.

- 23.4.8 Arbitration may be commenced prior to or after completion of the Works. The obligations of the Parties, and the Project Manager shall not be altered by reason of any arbitration being conducted during the progress of the Works.
- 23.4.9 The terms of the remuneration of each or all the members of Arbitration shall be mutually agreed upon by the Parties when agreeing the terms of appointment. Each Party shall be responsible for paying one-half of this remuneration.

235 Contract operations to continue

- 23.5.1 Notwithstanding any reference to arbitration herein,
 - a) the parties shall continue to perform their respective obligations under the Contract unless they otherwise agree; and
 - b) the Procuring Entity shall pay the Contractor any monies due the Contractor.

24. Fraud and Corruption

- 24.1 The Government requires compliance with the country's Anti-Corruption laws and its prevailing sanctions policies and procedures as set forth in the Constitution of Kenya and its Statutes.
- 242 The Procuring Entity requires the Contractor to disclose any commissions or fees that may have been paid or are to be paid to agents or any other party with respect to the bidding process or execution of the Contract. The information disclosed must include at least the name and address of the agent or other party, the amount and currency, and the purpose of the commission, gratuity or fee.

25. Time Control Program

- 25.1 Within the time stated in the SCC, after the date of the Letter of Acceptance, the Contractor shall submit to the Project Manager for approval a Program showing the general methods, arrangements, order, and timing for all the activities in the Works. In the case of a lump sum contract, the activities in the Program shall be consistent with those in the Activity Schedule.
- 252 An update of the Program shall be a program showing the actual progress achieved on each activity and the effect of the progress achieved on the timing of the remaining work, including any changes to the sequence of the activities.
- 253 The Contractor shall submit to the Project Manager for approval an updated Program at intervals no longer than the period stated in the SCC. If the Contractor does not submit an updated Program within this period, the Project Manager may withhold the amount stated in the SCC from the next payment certificate and continue to withhold this amount until the next payment after the date on which the overdue Program has been submitted. In the case of a lump sum contract, the Contractor shall provide an updated Activity Schedule within 14 days of being instructed to by the Project Manager.
- 25.4 The Project Manager's approval of the Program shall not alter the Contractor's obligations. The Contractor may revise the Program and submit it to the Project Manager again at any time. A revised Program shall show the effect of Variations and Compensation Events.

26. Extension of the Intended Completion Date

26.1 The Project Manager shall extend the Intended Completion Date if a Compensation Event occurs or a Variation is issued which makes it impossible for Completion to be achieved by the Intended Completion Date without the Contractor taking steps to

- accelerate the remaining work, which would cause the Contractor to incur additional cost.
- 262 The Project Manager shall decide whether and by how much to extend the Intended Completion Date within 21 days of the Contractor asking the Project Manager for a decision upon the effect of a Compensation Event or Variation and submitting full supporting information. If the Contractor has failed to give early warning of a delay or has failed to cooperate in dealing with a delay, the delay by this failure shall not be considered in assessing the new Intended Completion Date.

27. Acceleration

- 27.1 When the Procuring Entity wants the Contractor to finish before the Intended Completion Date, the Project Manager shall obtain priced proposals for achieving the necessary acceleration from the Contractor. If the Procuring Entity accepts these proposals, the Intended Completion Date shall be adjusted accordingly and confirmed by both the Procuring Entity and the Contractor.
- 272 If the Contractor's priced proposals for an acceleration are accepted by the Procuring Entity, they are incorporated in the Contract Price and treated as a Variation.

28. Delays Ordered by the Project Manager

28.1 The Project Manager may instruct the Contractor to delay the start or progress of any activity within the Works.

29. Management Meetings

- 29.1 Either the Project Manager or the Contractor may require the other to attend a management meeting. The business of a management meeting shall be to review the plans for remaining work and to deal with matters raised in accordance with the early warning procedure.
- 292 The Project Manager shall record the business of management meetings and provide copies of the record to those attending the meeting and to the Procuring Entity. The responsibility of the parties for actions to be taken shall be decided by the Project Manager either at the management meeting or after the management meeting and stated in writing to all who attended the meeting.

A.Quality Control

30. Identifying Defects

30.1 The Project Manager shall check the Contractor's work and notify the Contractor of any Defects that are found. Such checking shall not affect the Contractor's responsibilities. The Project Manager may instruct the Contractor to search for a Defect and to uncover and test any work that the Project Manager considers may have a Defect.

31. Tests

31.1 If the Project Manager instructs the Contractor to carry out a test not specified in the Specification to check whether any work has a Defect and the test shows that it does, the Contractor shall pay for the test and any samples. If there is no Defect, the test shall be a Compensation Event.

32. Correction of Defects

- 32.1 The Project Manager shall give notice to the Contractor of any Defects before the end of the Defects Liability Period, which begins at Completion, and is defined in the SCC. The Defects Liability Period shall be extended for as long as Defects remain to be corrected.
- 322 Every time notice of a Defect is given, the Contractor shall correct the notified Defect within the length of time specified by the Project Manager's notice.

33. Uncorrected Defects

33.1 If the Contractor has not corrected a Defect within the time specified in the Project Manager's notice, the Project Manager shall assess the cost of having the Defect corrected, and the Contractor shall pay this amount.

34. Contract Price

34.1 The Bill of Quantities shall contain priced items for the Works to be performed by the Contractor. The Bill of Quantities is used to calculate the Contract Price. The Contractor will be paid for the quantity of the work accomplished at the rate in the Bill of Quantities for each item.

35. Variations

- 35.1 All Variations shall be included in updated Programs produced by the Contractor.
- 352 The Contractor shall provide the Project Manager with a quotation for carrying out the Variation when requested to do so by the Project Manager. The Project Manager shall assess the quotation, which shall be given within seven (7) days of the request or within any longer period stated by the Project Manager and before the Variation is ordered.
- 353 If the Contractor's quotation is unreasonable, the Project Manager may order the Variation and make a change to the Contract Price, which shall be based on the Project Manager's own forecast of the effects of the Variation on the Contractor's costs.
- 35.4 If the Project Manager decides that the urgency of varying the work would prevent a quotation being given and considered without delaying the work, no quotation shall be given and the Variation shall be treated as a Compensation Event.
- 355 The Contractor shall not be entitled to additional payment for costs that could have been avoided by giving early warning
- 35.6 If the work in the Variation corresponds to an item description in the Bill of Quantities and if, in the opinion of the Project Manager, the quantity of work above the limit stated in Sub-Clause 39.1 or the timing of its execution do not cause the cost per unit of quantity to change, the rate in the Bill of Quantities shall be used to calculate the value of the Variation. If the cost per unit of quantity changes, or if the nature or timing of the work in the Variation does not correspond with items in the Bill of Quantities, the quotation by the Contractor shall be in the form of new rates for the relevant items of work
- 35.7 Value Engineering: The Contractor may prepare, at its own cost, a value engineering proposal at any time during the performance of the contract. The value engineering proposal shall, at a minimum, include the following;
 - a) the proposed change(s), and a description of the difference to the existing contract requirements;

- b) a full cost/benefit analysis of the proposed change(s) including a description and estimate of costs (including life cycle costs) the Procuring Entity may incur in implementing the value engineering proposal; and
- c) a description of any effect(s) of the change on performance/functionality.
- 35.8 The Procuring Entity may accept the value engineering proposal if the proposal demonstrates benefits that:
 - a) accelerate the contract completion period; or
 - b) reduce the Contract Price or the life cycle costs to the Procuring Entity; or
 - c) improve the quality, efficiency, safety or sustainability of the Facilities; or
 - d) yield any other benefits to the Procuring Entity, without compromising the functionality of the Works.
- 359 If the value engineering proposal is approved by the Procuring Entity and results in:
 - a) a reduction of the Contract Price; the amount to be paid to the Contractor shall be the percentage specified in the SCC of the reduction in the Contract Price; or
 - b) an increase in the Contract Price; but results in a reduction in life cycle costs due to any benefit described in (a) to (d) above, the amount to be paid to the Contractor shall be the full increase in the Contract Price.

36. Payments

36.1 Unless otherwise stated, all payments and deductions shall be paid or charged in the proportions of currencies comprising the Contract Price.

37. Currency y of Payment

37.1 All payments under the contract shall be made in Kenya Shillings

38. Retention

- 38.1 The Procuring Entity shall retain from each payment due to the Contractor the proportion stated in the SCC until Completion of the whole of the Works.
- 382 Upon the issue of a Certificate of Completion of the Works by the Project Manager, in accordance with GCC 53.1, half the total amount retained shall be repaid to the Contractor and half when the Defects Liability Period has passed and the Project Manager has certified that all Defects notified by the Project Manager to the Contractor before the end of this period have been corrected. The Contractor may substitute retention money with an "on demand" Bank guarantee.

39. Securities

39.1 The Performance Security shall be provided to the Procuring Entity no later than the date specified in the Letter of Acceptance and shall be issued in an amount specified in the SCC, by a bank or surety acceptable to the Procuring Entity, and denominated in the types and proportions of the currencies in which the Contract Price is payable. The Performance Security shall be valid until a date 28 day from the date of issue of the Certificate of Completion in the case of a Bank Guarantee, and until one year from the date of issue of the Completion Certificate in the case of a Performance Bond.

40. Cost of Repairs

40.1 Loss or damage to the Works or Materials to be incorporated in the Works between the Start Date and the end of the Defects Correction periods shall be remedied by the Contractor at the Contractor's cost if the loss or damage arises from the Contractor's acts or omissions.

B. Finishing the Contract

41. Completion

41.1 The Contractor shall request the Project Manager to issue a Certificate of Completion of the Works, and the Project Manager shall do so upon deciding that the whole of the Works is completed.

42. Taking Over

421 The Procuring Entity shall take over the Site and the Works within seven days of the Project Manager's issuing a certificate of Completion.

43. Final Account

43.1 The Contractor shall supply the Project Manager with a detailed account of the total amount that the Contractor considers payable under the Contract before the end of the Defects Liability Period. The Project Manager shall issue a Defects Liability Certificate and certify any final payment that is due to the Contractor within 56 days of receiving the Contractor's account if it is correct and complete. If it is not, the Project Manager shall issue within 56 days a schedule that states the scope of the corrections or additions that are necessary. If the Final Account is still unsatisfactory after it has been resubmitted, the Project Manager shall decide on the amount payable to the Contractor and issue a payment certificate.

44. Operating and Maintenance Manuals

- 44.1 If "as built" Drawings and/or operating and maintenance manuals are required, the Contractor shall supply them by the dates stated in the SCC.
- 442 If the Contractor does not supply the Drawings and/or manuals by the dates stated in the SCC pursuant to GCC Sub-Clause 56.1, or they do not receive the Project Manager's approval, the Project Manager shall withhold the amount stated in the SCC from payments due to the Contractor.

45. Termination

- 45.1 The Procuring Entity or the Contractor may terminate the Contract if the other party causes a fundamental breach of the Contract.
- 452 Fundamental breaches of Contract shall include, but shall not be limited to, the following:
 - the Contractor stops work for 30 days when no stoppage of work is shown on the current Program and the stoppage has not been authorized by the Project Manager;
 - b) the Project Manager instructs the Contractor to delay the progress of the Works, and the instruction is not withdrawn within 30 days;
 - c) the Procuring Entity or the Contractor is made bankrupt or goes into liquidation other than for a reconstruction or amalgamation;
 - d) a payment certified by the Project Manager is not paid by the Procuring Entity to the Contractor within 84 days of the date of the Project Manager's certificate;
 - e) the Project Manager gives Notice that failure to correct a particular Defect is a fundamental breach of Contract and the Contractor fails to correct it within a reasonable period of time determined by the Project Manager;
 - f) the Contractor does not maintain a Security, which is required;

- g) the Contractor has delayed the completion of the Works by the number of days for which the maximum amount of liquidated damages can be paid, as de**fi**ned in the SCC: or
- h) if the Contractor, in the judgment of the Procuring Entity has engaged in Fraud and Corruption, as defined in paragraph 2.2 a of the Appendix A to the GCC, in competing for or in executing the Contract, then the Procuring Entity may, after giving fourteen (14) days written notice to the Contractor, terminate the Contract and expel him from the Site.
- 453 Notwithstanding the above, the Procuring Entity may terminate the Contract for convenience.
- 45.4 If the Contract is terminated, the Contractor shall stop work immediately, make the Site safe and secure, and leave the Site as soon as reasonably possible.
- 455 When either party to the Contract gives notice of a breach of Contract to the Project Manager for a cause other than those listed under GCC Sub-Clause 56.2 above, the Project Manager shall decide whether the breach is fundamental or not.

46. Payment upon Termination

- 46.1 If the Contract is terminated because of a fundamental breach of Contract by the Contractor, the Project Manager shall issue a certificate for the value of the work done and Materials ordered less advance payments received up to the date of the issue of the certificate and less the percentage to apply to the value of the work not completed, as specified in the SCC. Additional Liquidated Damages shall not apply. If the total amount due to the Procuring Entity exceeds any payment due to the Contractor, the difference shall be a debt payable to the Procuring Entity.
- 462 If the Contract is terminated for the Procuring Entity's convenience or because of a fundamental breach of Contract by the Procuring Entity, the Project Manager shall issue a certificate for the value of the work done, Materials ordered, the reasonable cost of removal of Equipment, repatriation of the Contractor's personnel employed solely on the Works, and the Contractor's costs of protecting and securing the Works, and less advance payments received up to the date of the certificate.

47. Property

47.1 All Materials on the Site, Plant, Equipment, Temporary Works, and Works shall be deemed to be the property of the Procuring Entity if the Contract is terminated because of the Contractor's default.

48. Release from Performance

48.1 If the Contract is frustrated by the outbreak of war or by any other event entirely outside the control of either the Procuring Entity or the Contractor, the Project Manager shall certify that the Contract has been frustrated. The Contractor shall make the Site safe and stop work as quickly as possible after receiving this certificate and shall be paid for all work carried out before receiving it and for any work carried out afterwards to which a commitment was made.

SECTION 7 - SPECIAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT

Except where otherwise specified, all Special Conditions of Contract should be filled in by the Procuring Entity prior to issuance of the bidding document. Schedules and reports to be provided by the Procuring Entity should be annexed.

Number of GC Clause	Amendments of, and Supplements to, Clauses in the General Conditions of Contract
	A. General
GCC 1.1 (a)	The Procuring Entity is:
	County Government of Busia
	P.O. Box Private Bag - 50400, Busia, Kenya.
	Busia, Kenya.
	Authorized representative: Chief Officer, Energy
GCC 1.1 (b)	The Intended Completion Date for the whole of the Works shall be 180 days
GCC 1.1 (c)	The Project Manager is:
	Chief Officer, Energy
	County Government of Busia P.O. Box Private Bag - 50400,
	Busia, Kenya.
	Authorized Representative: Director Energy
GCC 1.1 (d)	The Site is located at Kekaalet Market-Angurai South Ward
GCC 1.1 (e)	The Start Date shall be agreed upon at the time of signing the contract.
GCC 1.1 (h)	The Works consist of the following:
	a. Preliminaries;
	b. Supply, installation, testing & commissioning of 1no. Solar powered high mast light;
	c. Provisional Sums; and
	d. Other works as may be instructed by the project manager.
GCC 2.2	Sectional Completions are: N/A
GCC 5.1	The Project manager may delegate any of his duties and responsibilities.
GCC 8.1	Schedule of other contractors: N/A

GCC 9.1	Key Personnel
	GČC 9.1 is replaced with the following:
	9.1 Key Personnel are the Contractor's personnel named in this GCC 9.1 of the Special Conditions of Contract. The Contractor shall employ the Key Personnel and use the equipment identified in its Bid, to carry out the Works or other personnel and equipment approved by the Project Manager. The Project Manager shall approve any proposed replacement of Key Personnel and equipment only if their relevant qualifications or characteristics are substantially equal to or better than those proposed in the Bid.
GCC 13.1	The minimum insurance amounts and deductibles shall be: N/A
Number of GC Clause	Amendments of, and Supplements to, Clauses in the General Conditions of Contract
	(a) for loss or damage to the Works, Plant and Materials: Kshs. 200,000.00
	(b) For loss or damage to Equipment: Kshs. 200,000.00
	(c) for loss or damage to property (except the Works, Plant, Materials, and Equipment) in connection with Contract Kshs. 200,000.00
	(d) for personal injury or death:
	(i) of the Contractor's employees: Kshs. 500,000.00.
	(ii) of other people: Kshs. 500,000.00.
GCC 14.1	Site Data are: To be stated in the contract
GCC 20.1	The Site Possession Date(s) shall be: To be stated in the contract
GCC 23.1 & GCC 23.2	Appointing Authority for the Adjudicator: N/A.
	Hourly rate and types of reimbursable expenses to be paid to the Adjudicator: N/A
B. Time Contro	ol .
GCC 26.1	The Contractor shall submit for approval a Program for the Works within fourteen (14) days from the date of the Letter of Acceptance.
GCC 26.3	The period between Program updates is thirty (30) days.
	The amount to be withheld for late submission of an updated Program is Ksh. 50,000 in
	the subsequent payment certificate
C. Quality Cor	ntrol
GCC 34.1	The Defects Liability Period is: 90 days.
D. Cost Contro	ol
GCC 38.9	If the value engineering proposal is approved by the Procuring Entity the amount to be paid to the Contractor shall be N/A
GCC 44.1	The currency of the Procuring Entity's Country is: Kenya Shillings

GCC 45.1	The Contract is not subject to price adjustment in accordance with GCC Clause 45, and the following information regarding coefficients does not apply.
GCC 46.1	The proportion of payments retained is: Ten (10) percent.
GCC 47.1	The liquidated damages for the whole of the Works are 0.05 percent of the Contract Price per day. The maximum amount of liquidated damages for the whole of the Works is five (5) percent of the final Contract Price.
GCC 48.1	This clause will not be applicable in the contract.
Number of GC Clause	Amendments of, and Supplements to, Clauses in the General Conditions of Contract
	advance payment bank guarantee (Demand bank Guarantee). Where advance payment is allowed it shall be paid to the Contractor no later than 60 days upon receipt of acceptable bank guarantee
GCC 50.1	The Performance Security shall be in form of Bank Guarantee: in the amount of five (5) percent of the Accepted Contract Amount and in the same currency of the Accepted Contract Amount.
E. Finishing th	e Contract
GCC 56.1	The date by which operating and maintenance manuals are required is [insert date].
	The date by which "as built" drawings are required is [insert date].
GCC 56.2	The amount to be withheld for failing to produce "as built" drawings and/or operating and maintenance manuals by the date required in GCC 58.1. This clause will Not be Applicable
GCC 57.2 (g)	The maximum number of days is: 60 Days.
GCC 58.1	The percentage to apply to the value of the work not completed, representing the Procuring Entity's additional cost for completing the Works, is to be stated in the contract.

FORM No 1: NOTIFICATION OF INTENTION TO AWARD

This Notification of Intention to Award shall be sent to each Tenderer that submitted a Tender	: Send
this Notification to the Tenderer's Authorized Representative named in the Tender Information	ı Form
on the format below.	

	<u>/IAT</u> 1.	For the atte	ention of Tendere	r's Authorized Represent	ative
	1.			zed Representative's nan	
		,	=	prized Representative's A	-
		,	=	•	s telephone/fax numbers]
				t Authorized Representa	- v
	2.] on [date] (local time)	
This N	Notifica	tion is sent b	oy (Name and des	ignation)	
	3.	Notificatio	n of Intention to	<u>Award</u>	
		i) Proc	uring Entity: [inse	ert the name of the Proci	ıring Entity]
			ect: [insert name o		
				the name of the contract]	1
		*	• -	try where ITT is issued]	
		v) ITT	No: [insert ITT re	eference number from Pr	ocurement Plan]
contra Period			n of this Noti fi cat	ion begins the Standstill	Period. During the Standstill
	4.	Request a curement-real The silving iii)	lated Complaint is successful tendered. Name of success Address of the success Contract price o		your tender to award the contract.
	4.	Request a courement-real The iiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiii	lated Complaint is successful tendered Name of success Address of the s	n relation to the decision er sful Tender uccessful Tender	your tender to award the contract.
Submi Names evalua	4. it a Pro	Request a courement-real a) The si ii) iii) b) Other	lated Complaint is successful tendered. Name of success Address of the Success Office Succe	n relation to the decision er sful Tender uccessful Tender f the successful Tender F	your tender to award the contract.
Submi Names evalua	4. it a Pro	Request a courement-real The si ii) iii) b) Other Tenderers the ce as well as	lated Complaint is successful tendered. Name of success Address of the Success Office Succe	n relation to the decision er sful Tender uccessful Tender f the successful Tender F	your tender to award the contract. Kenya Shillings(in word ce was evaluated include the

5. How to request a debriefing

- a) DEADLINE: The deadline to request a debriefing expires at midnight on [insert date] (local time).
- b) You may request a debriefing in relation to the results of the evaluation of your Tender. If you decide to request a debriefing your written request must be made within three (5) Business Days of receipt of this Notification of Intention toAward.
- c) Provide the contract name, reference number, name of the Tenderer, contact details; and address the request for debriefing as follows:
 - i) Attention: [insert full name of person, if applicable]
 - ii) Title/position: [insert title/position]
 - ii) Agency: [insert name of Procuring Entity]
 - iii) Email address: [insert emailaddress]
- d) If your request for a debriefing is received within the 3 Days deadline, we will provide the debriefing within five (3) Business Days of receipt of your request. If we are unable to provide the debriefing within this period, the Standstill Period shall be extended by five (3) Days after the date that the debriefing is provided. If this happens, we will notify you and confirm the date that the extended Standstill Period will end.
- e) The debriefing may be in writing, by phone, video conference call or in person. We shall promptly advise you in writing how the debriefing will take place and confirm the date and time.
- f) If the deadline to request a debriefing has expired, you may still request a debriefing. In this case, we will provide the debriefing as soon as practicable, and normally no later than fifteen (15) Days from the date of publication of the Contract Award Notice.

6. How to make a complaint

- a) Period: Procurement-related Complaint challenging the decision to award shall be submitted by midnight, [insert date] (local time).
- b) Provide the contract name, reference number, name of the Tenderer, contact details; and address the Procurement-related Complaint as follows:
 - i) Attention: [insert full name of person, if applicable]
 - ii) Title/position: [insert title/position]
 - iii) Agency: [insert name of Procuring Entity]
 - iv) Email address: [insert email address]
- c) At this point in the procurement process, you may submit a Procurement-related Complaint challenging the decision to award the contract. You do not need to have requested, or received, a debriefing before making this complaint. Your complaint must be submitted within the Standstill Period and received by us before the Standstill Period ends.
- d) Further information: For more information refer to the Public Procurement and Disposals Act 2015 and its Regulations available from the Website info@ppra.go.ke or complaints@ppra.go.ke.

You should read these documents before preparing and submitting your complaint.

e) There are four essential requirements:

- You must be an 'interested party'. In this case, that means a Tenderer who submitted a Tender in this tendering process, and is the recipient of a Notification of Intention to Award.
- ii) The complaint can only challenge the decision to award the contract.
- iii) You must submit the complaint within the period stated above.
- iv) You must include, in your complaint, all of the information required to support your complaint.

7. Standstill Period

- i) DEADLINE: The Standstill Period is due to end at midnight on [insert date] (local time).
- ii) The Standstill Period lasts (14) Days after the date of transmission of this Notification of Intention to Award.
- iii) The Standstill Period may be extended as stated in paragraph Section 5 (d) above.

If you have any questions regarding this Notification, please do not hesitate to contact us. On behalf of the Procuring Entity:

Signature:		
Name:		
Title/position:		
Telephone:		
Email:	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	

FORM NO. 2 - REQUEST FOR REVIEW

SIGNED

Board Secretary

FORM FOR REVIEW (r.203(1))

PUBLIC PROCUREMENT	ADMINISTRATIV	E REVIEW BOARD	
APPLICATION NO	OF	20	
	BETWEEN		
		APPLICANT	
	AND		
	RESPONDENT	(Procuring Entity)	
Request for review of the decision of tdated theday of20in the matter of (Tender description).		_	•
REQUEST FOR REVIEW			
I/We,the address		Emaileview Board to rev	., hereby iew the
1.			
2.			
By this memorandum, the Applicant 1	requests the		
Board for an order/orders that:			
1.			
2.			
SIGNED(Applicant)/20	Dated on	day of	
FOR OFFICIAL USE ONLY Lodged w	rith the Secretary Pu	ıblic Procurement Admi	nistrative
C	,		
Review Board on day of	20		

FORM NO 3: LETTER OF AWARD

[letterhead paper of the Procuring Entity] [date]

To: [name and address of the Contractor]
This is to notify you that your Tender dated [date] for execution of the [name of the Contract and identification number, as given in the Contract Data] for the Accepted Contract Amount [amount in numbers and words] [name of currency], as corrected and modified in accordance with the Instructions to Tenderers, is hereby accepted by
(name of Procuring Entity).
You are requested to furnish the Performance Security within 30 days in accordance with the Conditions of Contract, using, for that purpose, one of the Performance Security Form included in Section VIII, Contract Forms, of the Tender Document.
Authorized Signature:
Name and Title of Signatory:
Name of Procuring Entity:

Attachment: Contract Agreement:

FORM NO 4: CONTRACT AGREEMENT

	EMENT made the day of,
	_, between County Government of Busia of P.O. Box PrivateBag-50400 Busia 'the Procuring Entity"), of the one part, and
	of (hereinafter "the Contractor"), of the othe
nart: WHER	EAS the Procuring Entity desires that the Works known as
part. WIIDIC	should
be executed	by the Contractor, and has accepted a Tender by the Contractor for the
	d completion of these Works and the remedying of any defects therein,
The Procurin	g Entity and the Contractor agree as follows:
1.	In this Agreement words and expressions shall have the same meanings as
1.	are respectively assigned to them in the Contract documents referred to.
2.	The following documents shall be deemed to form and be read and construct as part of this Agreement. This Agreement shall prevail over all other Contract documents. a) the Letter of Acceptance b) the Letter of Tender c) the addenda Nos_(if any) d) the Special Conditions of Contract e) the General Conditions of Contract; f) the Specifications g) the Drawings; and h) the completed Schedules and any other documents forming part of the contract.
3.	In consideration of the payments to be made by the Procuring Entity to the Contractor as specified in this Agreement, the Contractor hereby covenants with the Procuring Entity to execute the Works and to remedy defects therein in conformity in all respects with the provisions of the Contract.
4.	The Procuring Entity hereby covenants to pay the Contractor in consideratio of the execution and completion of the Works and the remedying of defects therein, the Contract Price or such other sum as may become payable under the provisions of the Contract at the times and in the manner prescribed by the Contract.
	S whereof the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be executed in with the Laws of Kenya on the day, month and year specified above.
Signed and s Entity)	ealed by(for the Procuring
Signed and s	ealed by(for the